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CHAPTER I 

INTRODUCTION 

Scientific, technological, and political explosions in 

this century have caused individuals to recognize that learn­

ing is a continuous, permanent, lifelong pursuit (Cohen, 

1979). The concept of "commencement" in its traditional 

sense of marking the end of formal education and beginning a 

life of uninterrupted work might disappear. Many people 

want to pursue further education, including courses on 

coping with pressures of modern life, consumer awareness, 

and money management (Kavanaugh, 1979). Therefore, educa­

tional institutions must become much more flexible to meet 

the needs of these persons. 

The need to expand the range of student purposes and 

human potential served by postsecondary education has been 

widely recognized <Chickering, 1979). "A two-year college 

has increasingly accepted its new role of community services 

since the World War II" (Monroe, 1977, p. 128). A college 

that is committed to a program of maximum services to the 

local community seeks to build many bridges with the commu­

nity. No longer is the two-year college to serve only the 

college-age youth by offering only formal instruction in 

college-level credit courses, but it is extending 

1 
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educational opportunities to the adult population of the 

entire community, and these opportunities are not neces­

sarily confined to the physical limits of the college campus 

(Monroe, 1977). 

Continuing education and community services have and 

are providing opportunities for community colleges to expand 

their enrollment base and to meet the needs of the commun­

ities (Glass and Andrew, 1979). The impact of the college's 

educational program reaches out into the community in a 

number of ways. Adults may be enrolled in the regular col­

lege credit courses or in a variety of short-term courses, 

some with credit and some without. The public may also have 

access to the activities of the college which provide recrea­

tional, cultural, and informational benefits (Monroe, 1977). 

Today, service is also a fundamental purpose of the 

institution of higher education. The need for services 

brought colleges and universities into existence, and it 

will be through their services that they will survive 

C Martin , 19 7 7 ) . 

Statement of the Problem 

Service has been enshrined as one of the principal mis­

sions of most colleges and universisties and has been seen 

as one of a nation's greatest resources. Accordingly, 

Thailand teachers' colleges have responsibility for provid­

ing educational services to the community. The colleges 

have provided the services to the community and public by 
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some degree but the nature and scope of the services have 

not been clearly identified. Nor have the perceptions of 

presidents, other administrators, and faculty members been 

determined and analyzed with regard to the nature and scope, 

the strengths and weaknesses, and effectiveness of the com­

munity service programs provided by Thailand teachers' col­

leges which is needed to further improve the community 

service programs. 

Purpose of the Study 

The main purpose of the study was to investigate and 

analyze the perceptions of presidents, other administrators, 

and faculty members in Thailand teachers' colleges in regard 

to their colleges' community service programs. A secondary 

purpose was to develop a suggested guide for community ser­

vice programs based on perception analysis and related 

literature. 

Specific Objectives 

Specifically, the researcher identified the perceptions 

of presidents, other administrators, and faculty members in 

Thailand teachers' colleges toward the community service 

programs in terms of: 

1. Nature and scope of the programs 

2. Strengths and the weaknesses of the programs 

3. Suggestions for improving the programs 

After analyzing these perceptions and reviewing related 



literature, the researcher could then develop a suggested 

guide for community service programs in Thailand teachers' 

colleges. 

Need for the Study 

4 

Despite the widespread acceptance of community services 

as one of the major funcitons of colleges and universities, 

and the demand to improve programs, very little can be found 

in the literature relative to the administration of such 

programs. Houle (1960, p. 551) stated that "the chief 

obstacle to the development of community service programs 

was the attitudes of presidents, deans, other administra­

tors, and the faculty." It is hoped that through this 

research, the administrator of community service programs in 

Thailand teachers' colleges or in other appropriate institu­

tions will utilize the suggested guide for improving their 

programs. 

Scope and Limitations of the Study 

1. This study was limited to the 11 randomly selected 

teachers' colleges from each teacher education region in 

Thailand. 

2. A suggested guide for community service programs 

was developed based upon an analysis of presidents, other 

administrators, and faculty members in the 11 selected 

Thailand teachers' colleges, and upon a review of related 

literature. 
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Definitions 

The following selected terms are used throughout this 

study: 

Adult Education: A process whereby persons whose 

major social roles are characteristic of adult status under­

take systematic and sustained learning activities for the 

purpose of bringing about changes in knowledge, attitudes, 

values, or skills. 

Community: "The organization of various social acti v-

ities and units in such a manner that the daily living of a 

certain set of people is facilitated" (Hiemstra, 1972, p, 

16) . 

Community College, Junior College, Community-Junior 

College: 

These terms are used interchangeably to designate 
institutions of higher education authorized to 
offer courses no higher than sophomore level. 
These two-year programs would normally include 
transfer, vocational, remedial, adult and con­
tinuing education (Price, 1981, p. 6). 

Community Services: 

Those efforts of the community college, often 
undertaken in cooperation with other community 
groups or agencies, which are directed toward 
serving personal and community educational needs 
not met by formal collegiate degree or certificate 
programs (Myran, 1969, p. 12). The terms "commun­
ity services" and "community service programs" are 
used interchangeable. 

Continuing Education: 

The formal educational programs provided by the 
community college which may not be directly 
applicable to, but do not exclude, certificate and 
degree programs. These programs are directed 
toward those adult persons who desire to develop 



personal potential or resolve problems encountered 
in their lives and community. Continuing Educa­
tion consists of credit and noncredit courses or 
activities offered for an adult population 
(Sutherland, 1977, pp. 38-39). 

Faculty Members: Those individuals employed as teach­

ing personnel in teachers' colleges. 

Other Administrators: Persons with the titles of-

assistant to the dean, director, chairman, dean, or vice 

president. 

Teachers' Colleges: Teacher training institutions 

that offer two-year and four-year programs at the post-

secondary level, which prepare teachers for elementary and 

secondary schools. 

Organization of the Study 

Chapter I introduces the study, presents the problem, 

purpose and specific objectives, need for the study, scope 

6 

and limitations, definitions, and organization of the study. 

Chapter II includes a review of related literature 

focusing on: Cl) the historical perspective of community 

sevices in community colleges; (2) definitions, functions, 

concept, nature and scope; (3) organizational and administra-

tive patterns of community service programs; (4) problems of 

community services in community colleges; (5) a guide for an 

effective planning ofcom..munity service programs; (6) personal 

interviews; (7) community services in Thailand teachers' col-

leges; and (8) summary. 

Chapter III presents information about the population 



and sample, instrumental design and development, data 

collection procedures, and data analysis. Chapter IV 

consists of an analysis of the data collected. Chapter V 

includes a summary of the study, findings, conclusions, and 

the recommendations based on the results of the study which 

consist of a suggested guide for community service programs 

and recommendations for further study. 

7 



CHAPTER II 

REVIEW OF RELATED LITERATURE 

The literature is presented in eight sections of infor­

mation related to the central theme of this study. These 

sections are presented as follows: (1) Community Services 

in Community Colleges: A Brief Historical Perspective; (2) 

Community Services in Community Colleges: A Profile; (3) 

Organizational and Administrative Patterns of Community Ser­

vice Programs; (4) Problems of Community Services in Commu­

nity Colleges; (5) A Guide for Effective Planning of 

Community Service Programs (6) Community Services Provided 

by South Oklahoma City Junior College and Continuing Educa­

tion Provided by Tulsa Junior College: Personal Interviews; 

(7) Community Services in Thailand Teachers' Colleges; and 

(8) Summary. 

Community Services in Community Colleges: 

A Brief Historical Perspective 

By the eighteenth century, the idea of providing higher 

education for all people had been abandoned, and the univer­

sities became storehouses for factual knowledge. The first 

step toward providing such services was taken in 1826 by 

Holbrook of Derby, Connecticut, when he established 

8 
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the American Lyceum, dedicated to the principle of citizen 

participation in community development. After the Lyceum 

died out, the Chautauqua, initiated in 1874, carried forward 

the Lyceum "spirit" and became a symbol of education and 

culture until its peak year in 1924. By that time, the 

American junior college had already entered its second stage 

of development (Harlacher, 1969). During the early 1960's 

community junior colleges, through their community service 

programs, began to reach out to their communities to meet 

needs for noncredit learning experiences. By the late 

1960's and early 1970's some community junior colleges began 

to take more seriously their roles in delivering services 

based on the diversified needs of their communities 

(Scigliano and Scigliano, 1979). 

Changes in society cause educational leaders to point 

to increase emphasis on lifelong learning as the dominant 

impact on higher education through the 1980's. Community 

colleges claim to be meeting the educational needs of their 

respective communities. The scope and depth of the services 

varies from institution to institution, but little coopera­

tion exists among colleges and agencies within the community 

(Scigliano and Scigliano, 1979). 

Community Services in Community Colleges: 

A Profile 

Definitions of Community Services 

Community services are one of the five major functions 
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of the c~mmunity college. These functions are described as 

Cl) the transfer function; (2) the vocational/technical func­

tion; (3) the student personnel services function; (4) the 

general education function; and (5) the community service 

function CHarlacher, 1969). Service to the community, 

beyond offering collegiate degrees and certificate programs, 

has long been a major objective of the community college. 

The terms "community services," "continuing education," 

and "adult education" are often confused with one another. 

The terms "continuing education" and "community services" 

are often used in juxtaposition. Harlacher Cl969)defines 

community services as educational, cultural, and recrea­

tional services which an educational institution may provide 

for its community in addition to its regularly scheduled day 

and evening classes. Reynold (1960) views community ser­

vices as involving both college and community resources and 

conducted for the purpose of meeting specified educational 

needs of individuals or enterprises within the college or 

the community. Medsker (1960) defines community services as 

the various special services an educational institution may 

provide for its community over and beyond formalized class­

room instruction. Myran (1971) defines community services 

as those action programs of the community colleges, under­

taken independently or in cooperation with other community 

groups and agencies which direct the educational resources 

of the college toward serving individual, group, and commu­

nity needs. 
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Kleis (1967) defines continuing education as any delib-

erate effort of an individual, whose principal occupation 

has ceased to be that of student, to seek learning as a 

means of developing potential or resolving problems for him-

self, his institutions, or his community. Community ser-

vices and continuing education are not mutually exclusive. 

Community services may be provided to all age groups in the 

community, whereas continuing education implies service to 

adults. Community services are also somewhat more closely 

identified with community development activities. A common 

form of continuing education in the community college is of-

fering on-campus classes for adults in the evening. Where 

these offerings enhance personal and local community develop-

ment in the social, economic, cultural, and civic areas, 

they may clearly be regarded as community services: 

Whether called adult education, continuing educa­
tion, public service, community education, or com­
munity services, the objective has been to serve 
the community through credit and non-credit 
courses, counseling services, cultural activities, 
and a wide range of educational services which are 
directed toward specific personal or community 
needs rather than toward the attainment of degrees 
or certificates (Myran, 1969, p. 10). 

It was concluded that the terms "community services" 

and "continuing education" were mutually inclusive. Commu-

nity services are those various special services provided by 

an educational institution, directed toward all age groups 

in the community. Continuing education are the formal edu-

cational programs provided by community college, directed 

toward adult persons. 
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Community Service Functions 

Community services are now widely recognized as one of 

the major functions or purposes of colleges and univer-

sities. The genesis of the community service function in 

the community college can be traced to the two movements in 

American education, the community school concept in the 

public schools and the community development concept in the 

four-year institutions of higher education (Harlacher, 

1967). 

Community School Concept. The character of the com-

munity school was initially known as: Cl) to provide ser-

vice to the entire community, not merely to the children of 

school age; and (2) to use the resources of the community as 

part of the educational facilities of the school (Seay and 

Crawford, 1954). 

Community Development Concept. Community development 

in four-year institutions of higher education, is usually 

administered as a part of the university extension. 

It was conceived to be a process of community 
education and action democratically organized and 
carried through by the people themselves to reach 
goals they hold in common for the improvement of 
the entire community (Lackey, 1960, p. 14). 

Community services are concerned with identifying 

unrealized potential and unmet needs in drawing together 

resources in the college and in the community, and creating 

appropriate educational programs. 'Any of the resources 

available within the college can be utilized in community 

services (Myran, 1969). Community services encompass a 



continuum of service from self-development to community 

development. 

Self-development describes those community ser­
vices designed to change and improve the lives of 
participants through planned educational and coun­
seling experiences. Community development 
describes those efforts of the community college, 
in cooperation with organizations and citizen 
groups to improve the physical and social environ­
ment of the community (Myran, 1969, pp. 13-14). 

Raines {1969) describes self-development functions 

as those activities of the college which focus upon the 

needs, aspirations, and potentialities of individuals or 

informal groups of individuals to help them achieve a 

13 

greater degree of personal self-realization and fulfillment. 

Among the activities in this category are: (1) personal 

counseling (career information, job placement), (2) educa-

tional extension (evening classes, TV courses, weekend col-

lege, neighborhood extension centers), (3) educational 

expansion (seminars, tours, short courses), (4) social out-

reach (educationally deprived youth, welfare recipients), 

(5) cultural development Cart festivals, community theatre), 

and (6) leisure-time activities (sports instruction, outdoor 

education, youth programs, senior citizens' activities). 

Community development functions, described by Raines 

<1969), are primarily focused upon cooperative efforts with 

community organizations, agencies, and institutions to im-

prove the physical, social, economic, and political environ-

ment of the community. Activities in this category include: 

(1) community analysis (analyzing manpower data, conducting 

problem-oriented studies), (2) interagency cooperation 
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(coordination, information exchange, joint committee work), 

(3) advisory liaison (community services advisory council, 

ad hoc advisory committee), (4) public forum (public affairs 

pamphlets, town meetings, TV symposiums), (5) civic action 

(community self-studies, air pollution). 

An additional function of community services is program 

development. Program development functions relate to those 

activities of the community services staff, designed to pro­

cure and to allocate resources, coordinate activities, estab­

lish objectives and evaluate outcomes. Included are: (1) 

public information (interpreting programs and activities of 

community services to the college staff as well as to the 

community at large), (2) professional development (providing 

opportunities and encouragement for staff members to upgrade 

their skills in program development and evaluation), (3) pro­

gram management (establishing procedures for procuring and 

allocating the physical and human resources necessary to 

implement the community service programs), (4) conference 

planning (providing professional assistance to community 

groups in the planning of conferences and workshops>, (5) 

facility utilization (encouraging community use of college 

facililties by making them readily accessible, by facilitat­

ing the scheduling process, and by designing them for multi­

purpose activities when appropriate), (6) program evaluation 

(developing the staff with a basis of specific objectives of 

the program, identifying sources of data, and establishing 

procedures for gathering data to appraise the probable 



ef:fiectiveness of various facets of the program) (Raines, 

1969). 

15 

Hamrick Cl970) studied the perception of administrators 

regarding the relative importance of community service func­

tions. Those functions were: educational expansion, public 

information, college-community relations, counseling, commu­

nity analysis, cultural development, facility utilization, 

educational extension, public forum, social outreach, pro­

gram evaluation, and leisure/recreation. 

A Concept of Community Services 

"A concept of community services is based on three 

generalizations. They are: permeation, penetration, and 

education" CMyran, 1969, p.23). A brief summary of these 

three terms is as follows: 

1. Permeation: Community services are viewed as the 

responsibility, not of a single administrator or division, 

but of all areas of the college. Community service programs 

are based on strong, comprehensive, community-oriented 

programs in the liberal arts, vocational- technical areas, 

student personnel services, and general education. 

2. Penetration: The community service programs 

should be the "cutting edge" through which the college 

penetrates into community life, and attempts to meet the 

current needs of the people it serves. 

3. Education: Community services should not attempt 

to become the "super government of tomorrow", instead its 
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role may often be a supportive or coordinative one. Corrunu­

nity services in the corrununity college are legitimate only 

to the extent that they are an extension or expansion of 

educational resources directed toward the social, economic, 

cultural, and civic needs of the community. 

Nature and Scope of the 

Corrununity Service Programs 

The activities in community services are varied and 

generally reflect an entire college's operations. The pri­

mary concern of the college should be to ascertain the com­

munity's needs and insure that an action program is 

initiated to meet these needs. Cohen (1969) studied the com­

munity service activities in California community colleges. 

He classified the activities into seven categories. They 

were: (1) cultural services, (2) recreational services, (3) 

community research, (4) public relations, (5) short courses 

and seminars, (6) faculty services, and C7) central ser­

vices. "It is not necessary, however, nor even wise, for 

the college to attempt to sponsor and personally manage all 

activities" (Harlacher, 1967, p. 19). 

In 1965, Harlacher, conducted a nation-wide survey of 

objectives and categories of community services provided by 

junior colleges in the United States. The following four 

objectives and 15 categories would seem to warrant parti­

cular attention in establishing an effective program of 

community service : 



are: 

are: 

1. Community Use of College Faculties. 

To make the college a center of community life 
by encouraging the use of college facilities 
by community groups when such use does not 
interfere with the college's instructional and 
curriculum program (Harlacher, 1967, p.23). 
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In achieving this objective, the distributed categories 

Provision of physical facilities for meetings 

and events 
' ' 

Cosponsorship of community events. 

2. Community Educational Services. 

To provide educational services which utilize 
the special skills and knowledge of the col­
lege staff and other experts. They are design­
ed to assist groups and the college district 
community-at-large in long-range planning to 
solve their problems (Harlacher, 1967, p.23). 

In achieving this objective, the distributed categories 

Short courses, 

Community leadership and development, 

Community counseling. 

3. Cultural and Recreational Activities. u 1ro contri-

bute to and promote the cultural, intellectual, and social 

life of the college district community and tc devel0p s'dlls 

for the profitable use of leisure time"(Harlacher,1967,p.23), 

In achieving this objective, the distributed categories 

are: 

Lecture series ,. 

Fine arts series , 

Recreation activties 



Gallery, 

Community theater, 

Festival of the arts. 

4. Institutional Development. 

To interpret the college and its program 
to the college district community and 
elicit the active interest, support and 
application of its citizens (Harlacher, 
1967, p.23). 
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In achieving this objective, the distributed categories 

are: 

Special events, 

Citizen participation groups, 

Community information service, 

Fund raising. 

Community service programs depart from traditional 

approaches to nontraditional approaches. This departure 

occurs when a community college develops a true commitment 

to community services. Myran <1969) pointed out the major 

trends in community service programs as those listed below: 

1. Commitment to the concept of education as a 
life-long process; 

2. Movement away from semester-credit base for 
instruction to noncredit or short courses; 

3. Movement away from the campus as·a single base 
for instruction to extension centers and 
mobile units; 

4. Movement away from traditional instructional 
approaches to informal and nontraditional 
instructional appraoches; 

5. Differentiated administration; 
6. Creation of nontraditional positions within 

the college structure such as program 
planner/coordinator and project director; 

7. Movement away from the exclusive use of 
certified personnel to utilizing the human 
resources available in the community; 

8. Movement away from the formal admission 
requirements to an almost total absence of 



admission requirements; 
9. Consideration of community services in campus 

architectural design; 
10. Modification in administrative control by the 

expansion of educational efforts which involve 
coordination with other community groups; 

11. Expansion of role of college beyond offering 
organized classes such as conducting community 
studies and cooperating in community-wide 
improvement projects; 

12. Development of a community feedback system for 
curricular change; 

13. Increased participation of citizens on the 
college campus; 

14. Initiation of programs for the development of 
community groups which have not articulated 
their needs in the past; 

15. Public affairs Cpp. 20-22). 

Harlacher (1969) concluded his comprehensive analysis 
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of community service programs in operation by observing that 

seven major trends seem to be emerging. A brief summary of 

the seven trends is as follows: 

1. Multiservice Outreach Programs. Spread informal 

education throughout the community. 

2. Community Education. Extend the educational ser-

vices to serve the needs of all levels and all age groups. 

3. Diversification of Media. Use of a variety of 

educational media to provide better educational and recrea-

tional outlets for the community. 

4. Community Development. Assist the community to 

solve some of its basic social, political, and economic 

problems. 

5. College-Community Interaction. Recognize the 

participation of citizens in planning and evaluation of the 

program. 

6. Cooperation with Other Agencies. Provide mutual 



improvement of the total community with other agencies and 

organizations. 

7. Cultural Development. Show concern about the 

cultural growth of its community. 

Accordingly, the community service function entails a 

departure from the traditional concept of a college and 

acceptance of the nontraditional approaches. Harlacher 

(1967) suggested the following guidelines to implement the 

community service programs: 

1. In a community college, the campus is the 
length and breadth of the junior college dis­
trict. 

2. The program of community services is designed 
to bring the community to the college and take 
the college program out into the community. 

3. The educational program of the college must 
not be limited to formalized classroom 
instruction. 

4. The community college recognizes its 
responsibiity as a catalyst in community 
development and self-improvement. 

5. The program of community services meets commu­
nity needs and does not duplicate existing ser­
vices in the community Cp. 20). 

Staffing of Community Service Programs 

Within the college, division or department, chairmen 
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often play a vital role in community services. Instructors 

of community services are typically employed on a part-time 

basis. In addition, coordinators in various areas such as 

business and technical education are often responsible for 

the supervision of community service programs. 

In most community colleges, administrators and 
faculty members in instructional divisions are 
involved to some degree in suggesting, initiating, 
and coordinating community services (Myran, 1969, 
p. 32). 
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Faculty members, however, are frequently unenthusiastic 

about such assignments particularly when no provision is 

made for compensation (Harlacher, 1969). Members of 

advisory committees are not members of community service 

staff. They will be included in a discussion of persons 

involved in planning and implementing in programs CMyran, 

1969). 

The expectation that regular faculty participate in 

evening college or communi.ty service activities was studied 

by Williams and Gilham (1970). They found that in personnel 

practices over 50 percent of evening college directors ex­

pected daytime faculty to participate in the evening pro­

grams as part of their regular duties. 

Clientele of Community Service Programs 

Community service programs are designed to serve the 

whole population (Harlacher, 1969). Whether they are the 

students who follow the normal progression through high 

school, senior college, and possibly graduate school, or 

high school dropouts, or the persons who come from the socio­

economic groups in the community, having educational defi­

ciencies, they are welcome to participate in the community 

service programs. For such persons, services which reach 

beyond the instructional program and which give them the con­

fidence, information, skills, and financial assistance need­

ed to reenter the educational cycle, are essential (Myran, 

1969). 



Financial Support for Community 

Service Programs 
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The community college has an obligation to commit an 

equitable proportion of its own financial resources to com­

munity service programming. Community service programs are 

more subject to the ups and downs of the federal budget than 

other programs of the college. "In no other area of the col­

lege is the aggressive seeking of funding from all available 

sources more in evidence than in community services" CMyran, 

1969,p.32). 

While most states fund credit courses on an Full Time 

Equivalence CFTE) basis, noncredit offerings rarely receive 

full state support, relying instead on participants' fees, 

local public support, co-sponsorship with other agencies, 

and some grants for specific programs (Williams, 1976>. 

Salaries for professional and clerical staff, as well as 

various office costs, are usually funded within the general 

operating budget of the college. Programming costs, on the 

other hand, are less predictable and are rarely self­

supporting CMyran, 1969). 

Evans (1973> surveyed the sources of funding for commu­

nity service activities in seven states. He reported that 

"the battle for full acceptance of the community service 

dimension is far from won: the lack of funding is indica-

tive 11 ( p. 22) . 

William (1976) surveyed the funding patterns for com­

munity college community services noncredit offerings in 23 
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states. He found that over half of the states did not sup­

port community services noncredit courses. Two interesting 

developments were noted: Cl> transformation of noncredit 

courses into credit courses for the purposes of securing 

regular funding; and C2) emphasis on development and offer­

ing of courses around specific funding sources. 

In July, 1968, the Florida Junior College at Jackson­

ville surveyed the community service function in 88 junior 

colleges. The information requested in the survey consisted 

of organizational structure, scope and nature, and responsi­

bilities of the director of the community serivce programs. 

It was found that: 

1. Community service functions are typically the 

responsibility of an executive officer who reports to the 

president or other college administrator. 

2. The major functions of the community service pro­

grams are related to informal education offerings and public 

relations promotion. The nature of the community service 

programs is such that it serves a population not directly 

being served by the degree program. In fact, whenever such 

such a program is established, it broadens the educational 

services available to citizens of the community. Community 

service activities are organized into four categories: 

instructional activities, cultural programs, informational 

activities, and others. 

3. The effective administrator of the community ser­

vice programs must be adept at working with faculty, 
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students, other administrators and persons in the community. 

The success of such a varied program depends largely on 

these effective relationships (Beaudoin, 1968). 

Organizational and Administrative Patterns 

of Community Service Programs 

"There are two kinds of activity related to the manage­

ment of a community college: strategic management and 

operations management" (Dhir, 1977, p.52). Strategic 

management activities focus on the establishment and main­

tenance of a set of relationships between the college and 

its community. Operations management assumes the task of 

providing the community with educational services in accor­

dance with the objectives of the colleges. It would seem 

logical that one could identify, through analysis of commu­

nity service programs and the characteristsics of the 

institutions within which they operate, how colleges 

organize to create the relations between the college and its 

external environment. 

Community Services Organizational 

Patterns 

In 1968, Myran studied the organizational patterns of 

thirteen community colleges. Those patterns were related to 

the way the college was organized to meet the needs of its 

community. Those were classified into five organizational 

patterns: (1) departmental extension pattern, (2) college 
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centralized pattern, (3) community specialist pattern, (4) 

community advisory group pattern, and (5) college affiliate 

pattern (Myran, 1969). These organizational patterns are 

shown in Figure 1. 

Departmental Extension Pattern. The traditional 

departmental organization of the college instructional 

program is based on disciplinary areas such as humanities, 

physical science, and business. In this pattern, community 

services are also generated through the departmental 

structure. 

A staff member may be appointed to perform a 
coordinative function in promoting and administer­
ing programs developed by departments of the col­
lege. Various departments may offer short 
courses, exhibits, lectures, etc., according to 
how community needs are perceived by those within 
each department. According to this pattern 
drawing on the strengths of subject-matter special­
ization, the possibility of poor internal articula­
tion, unbalanced emphasis, and "tunnel vision" may 
exist (Myran, 1969, pp. 23-25). 

College Centralized Pattern. In the centralized 

pattern, professional staff members in a community services 

division spend a portion of their time identifying needs 

through meetings and professional contacts, and a portion of 

their time coordinating the programs that are developed. 

Emphasis is on a professional community services 
staff. Division chairmen and faculty are more 
likely to be "reactors" than "process initiators." 
The community service programs include a speakers' 
bureau, a community recreational program, a public 
information program, campus tours, and community 
use of college facilities. While the staff of com­
munity service specialists provide the format for 
a broadly based and unified approach to community 
needs, it may lack the discerning capacity and 
natural communication links with various community 
groups possible through the Departmental Extension 
Pattern CMyran, 1969, p. 2Sl. 
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Source: Myran, Grunder A. Community Services in the Com­
munity College. Washington, D.C.: American 
Association of Community and Junior College, 1969, 
p. 24. 

Figure 1. Community Services Organizational Patterns 
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Community Specialist Pattern. This pattern achieves 

its goal of maintaining a sensitivity to community needs by 

employing staff members whose locus of operation is in the 

community rather than on the college campus. Staff members 

may be assigned to carry on liaison activities with business 

and industry, disadvantaged groups, the professions, and 

similar groups. These persons serve as the "antennae" of 

the college by identifying needs in their area of special-

ities, and become process initiators for a new programs at 

the community college. They may be given titles such as 

community relations specialists, or counselor. This pattern 

may result, due to the personal involvement of the special-

ist in the areas of need, in a lack of awareness of the 

broader picture which less personal involvement permits 

<Myran, 1969). 

Community Advisory Group Pattern. The majority of 

community colleges have the services of advisory committees, 

typically using them in designing courses of instruction. 

In this pattern, however, advisory committees play a more 

crucial role in sensing community needs in their area of 

specialities, in planning, promoting, and carrying out 

programs. 

The college may have a staff member who is a co­
ordinator of the various advisory committees. 
This pattern also includes ad hoc committees deal­
ing with critical issues. Acutally, advisory 
groups are likely to be experts in their particu­
lar area, it is possible that they represent best 
the "establishment" of the structure of the 
community (Myran, 1969, p. 26). 



College Affiliate Pattern. This pattern moves basic 

units of community services beyond the administrative 

structure of the college. 

Administrators of these units will have a direct 
responsibility to organizations in the community 
other than the college, and will have an "affil­
iate" relationship with the college. Minimal. 
financial support will come from the college. 
Through this pattern, the college gets feedback on 
community needs from a variety of perspectives, 
and the efficiency in terms of finances is obvious 
CMyran, 1969, pp. 27-28>. 

28 

No college is likely to fit one of those five organiza-

tional patterns in any exact way but many combine parts of 

several patterns. "Each college organizes its relations 

with external conditions in ways it perceives will best 

utilize the available resources to attain its goals 11 (Myran, 

1969, p. 28). 

Administrative Organizational Structures 

The function of community services consists of a 

variety of responsibilities. In 1967, Myran studied the 

administrative organizational structures that existed in 

the community colleges. The placement of the person 

responsible for community services in each institution was 

obtained through a review of administrative organization 

charts. These thirteen organization charts indicate that, 

at seven colleges, the person responsible for community 

services reports directly to the president of the college or 

campus, or to the chief executive officer of the community 

college district <in six of these cases, the community 



29 

services administrator holds a line position in the second 

level of administration; the seventh holds a staff 

position). At three colleges, the person responsible for 

community services reports to the dean of instruction or the 

equivalent; and at one college this person reports to the 

dean of the evening college and adult education (Myran, 

1969). Examples of organizational structures, including the 

placement of the person responsible for community services, 

are shown in Figure 2. 

Problems Facing the Community 

Service Programs 

"There are some serious problems facing the growth of 

the community service function of the community college" 

(Thigpin, 1980, p. 61). Included are: 

1. Lack of the Community Involvement. There is only 

a certain segment of the community which participates in the 

programs. The programs never reach the target population in 

the community who need or desire services (Thigpin, 1980). 

2. Lack of Agreement on Definitions and Objectives. 

Talmadge and Harlacher (cited in Thigpin, 1980, p.63) 

commented that: 

Inherent in the problem of definitions is the fact 
that community service programs are nontraditional 
in nature. They involve changes in ways of think­
ing about education. They require a distinction 
between education (man's learning experiences) and 
schooling <man's formal education). The program 
of community service forces an acceptance of the 
broader definitions of education. 
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Figure 2. Administrative Organizational Structures 
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3. Lack of Support, Understanding, and Commitment by 

Community College Professionals. Actually, the professors 

are hired to teach courses, not to provide services. "Their 

roles moving toward community services tend to be too slow" 

(Cohen, 1975, p. 85). 

One reason for the slow emergence of community 
services is that many community college educators 
do not accept the community service concept. 
Presidents, deans, other administrators and 
faculty frequently regard the program of community 
services as secondary, not as a separate function 
(Harlacher, 1969, p. 42). 

4. Lack of Funding. Charges to participants in corn-

munity service programs and activities are generally low. 

"Courses and activities are organized on a "pay-as-you-go" 

basis with administrative and indirect costs absorbed by the 

general operating funds of the college" (Myran, 1969, p. 

32) • 

5. Complexity in Agency Collaboration and Coordina-

tion. In every community there are numerous agencies, 

each with its own organizational structure, goals, target, 

population, facilities, personnel, and mandates. "It is not 

difficult to perceive that conflicts, duplication, and 

fragmentation are bound to occur" (Thigpin, 1980, p. 64). 

"The existence, scope and quality of the program 

depended to a great extent on the vision and commitment of 

the president of the college" (Traicoff, 1970, p. 7). 

However, the success of such a varied program depends 

largely on the effective administrator. Harlacher (1969) 

points out the effective administrator of th~ community 



service programs must possess: 

1. Sufficient educational background to work with 
staff; 

2. Professional experiences in community 
services, community development, community 
action, university extension and/or adult 
education; 

3. Ability to work with leaders of all types; and 
4. Knowledge of the college community( p. 59). 

A Guide for Effective Planning of 

Community Service Programs 

32 

In developing effective community service programs, the 

administrator must assign priorities to programs which are 

most beneficial to the college's constituency, most com-

patible with the human resources available to carry out the 

programs, most compatible with the goals and philosophy of 

the institution itself. Keim <cited in Kinzer, 1973, pp. 

9-10) suggests the administrator of the community service 

programs should consider the following questions: 

A. Organization and Ad~inistration 

1. Is the staff adequate? 
2. Is there office separation between the 

function and other duties? 
3. Are objectives clearly established? 
4. What are the patterns of finance and what 

help does the a~~inistrator receive from 
his president in matters of finance? 

5. What use is made of Citizens Advisory 
Committees? 

6. What measures are taken to assure the 
college that its program of community 
services reflects the characteristics and 
needs of the community? 

B. Use of College Facillities and Services 

1. What is the practice concerning noncredit 
short courses, seminars, workshops, etc.? 

2. What leadership is demonstrated by the 
college in the area of ~ommunity research? 



2. Is there office separation between the 
function and other duties? 

3. Are objectives clearly established? 
4. What are the patterns of finance and what 

help does the administrator receive from 
his president in matters of finance? 

5. What use is made of Citizens Advisory 
Committees? 

6. What measures are taken to assure the 
college that its program of community 
services reflects the characteristics and 
needs of the community? 

B. Use of College Facilities and Services 

1. What is the practice concerning noncredit 
short courses, seminars, workshops, etc.? 

2. What leadership is demonstrated by the 
college in the area of community research? 

3. What effort is made, through community 
services, to counsel adults in the commu­
nity regarding educational needs? 

4. What classes and workshops are offered to 
train local governmental and social wel­
fare agencies? 

5. Is use of T.V. and radio made to bring 
educational programming to a broad base of 
community participation? 

6. What specific community problems have been 
attacked by the college through the pro­
gram of community services? 

7. In what way has the college demonstrated 
that it is the intellectual and physical 
resource of the communities which it 
serves? 

D. Cultural and Recreational Services 

1. How has the college coordinated efforts to 
produce a well-founded program of cultural 
and recreational events for all segments 
of the population of the community? 
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The following information under the next several 

headings was obtained from an interview with Dudley 

Freeman,the Director of community Servic~s Center, at South 

Oklahoma City Junior College. 

South Oklahoma City Junior College CSOCJC) opened for 

classes for the first time on September 25, 1972, with an 

enrollment of 1049 students, and was formally dedicated on 

October 8, 1972. SOCJC is a community college, sensitive to 

the needs and aspirations of the community it serves. This 

sensitivity is demonstrated by its commitment to accessi­

bililty, comprehensiveness, flexibility, quality, and 

accountability. 

The functions of South Oklahoma City Junior College are 

those of a comprehensive community college, namely, to make 

available to residents of the college service area educa­

tional opportunities of less than baccalaureate degree 

length. 
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Mission of Community Service Center 

The Community Service Center links the college to the 

community by providing lifelong learning experiences which 

meet the social, cultural, and educational needs of the com­

munity. It is the flexibility and rapidity with which the 

Community Service Center can respond to expressed community 

needs that makes the Center an important part of the col­

lege's emphasis on accessibility. 

The community aids the college in identifying the 

activities which the Center needs to offer. This input 

comes from participants, advisory groups and cooperating 

agencies. Once it is determined that a particular activity 

is to be offered, the times and locations are selected and a 

decision made whether it is to be for credit or noncredit. 

The college has a clear commitment to community-based 

education as well as lifelong learning. Activities are 

offered on a regular basis at numerous locations throughout 

the metropolitan area and for persons of all ages. This pro­

motes accessibility by allowing participants to attend learn­

ing activities near their homes and a greater utilization of 

community resources. 

A comprehensive schedule of offerings is provided at 

least six times each year in response to known needs. The 

format of these activities may be in the form of courses of 

various lengths, seminars, workshops or special events that 

provide a service to the community. 
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How Quality Is Assured and Maintained 

In order to maintain quality Community Services will: 

1. Follow college policy when hiring instructors. 

2. Conduct periodic visits to the classroom to monitor 

activities. 

3. Visit with instructors during the duration of a 

class. 

4. Continue the instructor evaluation by the students. 

5. When the class is off-campus, visit periodically 

with the responsible agency. 

6. When needed, maintain an up-to-date file containing 

course descriptions, objectives, and grading criteria. 

7. As required, keep an up-to-date file containing 

supply lists and/or book titles. 

Instructor Selection 

Instructors are selected on their ability to conduct an 

effective class on a particular subject. A degree is not 

required for most subject areas, but instructors should have 

a proven record of expertise in the subject area as evi­

denced by certification in that area or by teaching ex­

perience in that area. New instructors are recruited by the 

following methods: 

1. Referrals from existing instructors. 

2. Referrals from other agencies offering community 

education activities. 

3. Referrals from advisory committees. 
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4. Replies to recruitment flyers and letters. 

5. Utilization of full-time South Oklahoma City Junior 

College employees. 

6. Referrals from professional groups and organiza­

tions. 

7. Referrals from business and industry. 

8. Referrals from students and the community at large. 

Financial Support 

Monitary considerations are approached with the student 

in mind. Quality offerings at low cost to participants are 

always preferred. Community Service personnel should con­

tinually endeavor to help reach the institutional goals for 

Full-Time Equivalency CFTE) and noncredit headcount. They 

should be aware of the institutional as well as Community 

Service Marketing plan and follow these as guides. 

Administrative Structure of the Community 

Service Center 

The various Community Service Center functions are 

supervised directly or indirectly by the Dean of Community 

Service. Other professional persons coordinate activities 

in specific areas, are referred to as coordinators. The Com­

munity Service Center is an integral part of the Instruc­

tional Affairs Division whose chief administrator is the 

Vice President of Instructional Affairs. 

There are four Community Service coordinators in South 
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Oklahoma City Junior College. The Coordinator is 

responsible for planning, implementing, monitoring, and 

evaluating a comprehensive program of credit and noncredit 

activities directed toward meeting the identified learning 

needs and wants of the area. The Community Service 

Coordinator is accountable to the Dean of Community Service. 

The Community Service Coordinator should have at least 

a bachelor's degree or its equivalent. Preference is given 

applicants who have completed training and are experienced 

in community service/community education concepts and 

operations. Specific skills are: 

1. Thoroughness and accuracy in planning and meeting 

schedules. 

2. Ability to develop and carry out several projects 

simultaneously. 

3. Ability to speak effectively before groups. 

4. Positive human relations skills. 

5. Positive oral and written communications skills. 

6. Flexibility to maintain a varied work schedule when 

necessary. 

Cooperative Arrangements 

Community Service Center has and will continually be 

involved in numerous cooperative arrangements. These 

arrangements should be cleared through the Dean of Community 

Service. Structured processes have been devised to foster a 

positive interaction and communication between the Center 
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and the various institutes. These processes which were 

designed to assure offerings from the entire institution are 

in concert and are directed toward meeting community and 

individual needs (Freeman, 1982). 

Introduction to Tulsa Junior College 

The following information under the next several 

headings was obtained from an interview with Sue Wilson, the 

Assistant Dean of Continuing Education at Tulsa Junior 

College. 

Tulsa Junior College CTJC) first opened its door in 

September, 1970, initial enrollment was 2,800 students. Ten 

years later, TJC has provided quality educational services 

to more than 80,000 persons. The college offers classes at 

the two main campuses and also at the public schools. TJC 

is recognized as the leader in Oklahoma in the offering of 

college level telecourses in the home via cable television. 

TJC programs are designed to prepare students for advanced 

studies or careers in their chosen fields of interest. For 

many students, the college remains an on-going source of 

continuing education. The college provides programs of 

study for people are: 

1. Preparing to transfer to the junior level at a 

senior college or university, 

2. Preparing for specific occupational careers, 

3. Seeking continuing education opportunities, 

4. In need of developmental or remedial programs in 

basic skills, and 



5. In need of retraining or updating in specific career 

skills. 

Growth of Special Programs 
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Although TJC has served Tulsa and the surrounding com­

munity for a relatively short time, a tradition has been 

established in fact that an education is designed to be 

practical and useful. The primary reasons for TJC rapid 

growth are: 

1. Wide variety of course offerings, 

2. Low cost, 

3. Convenience of times and locations, 

4. Career guidance and advisor program, 

5. Job placement service, and 

6. Comprehensive services. 

Instructors 

Instructors for Special Programs are quite diverse in 

background. Leading professional men and women, TJC faculty 

members, and other educators who bring to Tulsa community 

exciting learning opportunities, regardless of the student's 

age or previous educational experience are involved. 

Financial Support 

Noncredit continuing education classes are instruction­

ally self-supporting through tuition and fees. Fees are 

determined by the length of the course. 



Administrative Structure of 

the Special Programs Division 
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The noncredit continuing education programs are super­

vised by the Associate Dean of Continuing Education. Other 

professional persons coordinate activities in specific 

areas, are referred to as the Directors of Special Programs. 

The Continuing Education Division is an integral part of the 

Instructional Affairs Division whose chief administrator is 

the Vice President of Instructional Affairs. 

The Directors of Special Programs at the TJC Metro 

Campus and Northeast Campus are responsible for planning, 

implementing, monitoring, and evaluating a comprehensive 

program of noncredit courses directed toward the identified 

learning needs and wants of the area. The Director of 

Special Progrms is accountable to the Associate Dean of 

Continuing Education (Wilson, 1982). 

Community Services in Thailand 

Teachers' Colleges 

The major roles of Thailand teachers' colleges are: 

(1) to conduct research for improving educational quality, 

(2) to teach according to the pedagogical curriculum, (3) to 

extend educational services to the surrounding society, and 

(4) to maintain to and contribute the cultural events 

(Teacher Education Department, 1975). Community services 

were initiated to be one of the four major functions of 

Thailand teachers' colleges by the announcement of Teacher 
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Education Act in 1975 (External Relations Division, 1980). 

Since then, the colleges have provided the services to the 

community and public by their own aspects and approach. The 

nature and scope of the community service programs are 

significantly different. 

According to the National Education Scheme of Thailand, 

education is conceived as a continuing lifelong process 

which promotes the quality of life of the citizens and 

enables them to lead a useful life in a society. The empha­

sis is thus laid upon education primarily as a means to 

survival, security, and happiness for all. With such a 

challenging demand made on education, the two individual 

services are given more attention: community educational 

services and cultural recreational activities (Teacher 

Education Department, 1975). 

Summary 

Community services have emerged as an identifiable com­

ponent of the community college in the decade of the 1960's. 

Problems related to technological advance, poverty, and 

urbanization have mandated a broadening of the college mis­

sion to provide a more comprehensive base for the develop­

ment of human resources in the community. 

Community services are now widely recognized as one of 

the major functions or purposes of the colleges and univer­

sities. It is based on the idea of providing educational 

services to individuals and groups without being wed to 
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traditional academic forms such as credits and grades. It 

encompasses a continuum of services from self-development to 

community development. Permeate, penetrate, and educate 

are the key words of a concept of community services. The 

nature and scope of community services is dictated by the 

environment in which the community college is located. The 

programs, courses, and activities administered under commu­

nity services are varied and generally reflect the entire 

college operation. Actually, community service programs are 

classified under the four major objectives. They are: Cl) 

community use of college facilities, (2) community educa­

tional services, (3) cultural and recreational activities, 

and (4) institutional development. 

There are some serious problems facing the growth of 

the community services function of the community college. 

The administrator must assign priorities to programs which 

are most beneficial to the college's constituency, most 

compatible with the human resources available to carry out 

the programs, and most compatible with the goals and 

philosophy of the institution itself. 



CHAPTER III 

METHODOLOGY 

The primary purpose of the study was to investigate and 

analyze the perceptions of presidents, other administrators, 

and faculty members in Thailand teachers' colleges regarding 

the community service programs. A secondary purpose was to 

develop a suggested guide for community service programs in 

Thailand teachers' colleges. This chapter outlines the 

methodology used in the study and presents information on 

the population and sample involved in the study, development 

of the questionnaire, collection of the data, and analysis 

of the data. 

Population and Sample 

The Department of Teacher Education in Thailand has 36 

teachers' colleges located throughout the six teacher educa­

tion regions of the country (Johnson, 1978, and External 

Relations Division, 1980). Each region contains a different 

number of teachers' colleges: eight teachers' colleges are 

located in the northern region; five colleges in the south­

ern region~ eight colleges in the north-eastern region; four 

colleges in the western region; five colleges in the central 

region; and six colleges in the metropclitan region. 
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See Appendix A for a map of Thailand with the locations of 

teachers' colleges. 
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In order to get a representative sample, the researcher 

used the "proportional stratified sampling" technique. 

Based on a minimum of one-fourth of the teachers' colleges 

in each region, the representative sample was selected 

randomly for this study. A table of random numbers was used 

to select a stratified sample. The sample, therefore, con­

sisted of two representative colleges from each of the six 

regions except in the western region where only one college 

was selected. 

The sample from each teachers' college consisted of one 

president, three vice presidents, three deans, one director 

of the planning division, one director of educational ser­

vices, one director of guidance and counseling, and five ran­

domly selected faculty members. In selecting faculty 

members, the following strategy was adopted: the president 

handed out the questionnaires to the first five faculty mem­

bers who came to the college in the morning of a specific 

day determined by the president. 

Development of the Instrument 

The questionnaire used in the study was developed 

largely from information in questionnaires, "Survey of 

Critical Incidents in the Establishment and Supervision of 

Junior College Community Services" developed by Harlacher, 

and the "Continuing Education Questionnaire" developed by 
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the Academy for Educational Development in Denver, Colorado. 

The instructors of Thailand teachers' colleges who were 

attending the Oklahoma State University were also used as a 

source of information in the development of the question­

naire. Further ideas and refinements were supplied through 

the contributions of the researcher's doctoral program 

advisory committee and doctoral Thai students enrolled in 

the College of Education at the Oklahoma State University. 

The questionnaire consisted of two parts: Part I was 

concerned with demographic and background information of the 

institutions and the respondents; Part II requested the per­

ceptions of the respondents about the administrative prac­

tices and the suggestions for improving the program. See 

Appendix B for the final copy of the questionnaire. 

The questionnaire was translated into the Thai lan­

guage. See Appendix C for the Thai version. The instruc­

tors of Thailand teachers' colleges who were at the time 

studying at Oklahoma State University assisted in transla­

ting the English version into Thai. A doctoral Thai student 

in the English Department at Oklahoma State University was 

also used to review the translation for accuracy. 

Collection of the Data 

On January 18, 1982, the researcher mailed a letter of 

the program advisory committee and a list of selected col­

leges tc the Director General of the Teacher Education 

Department in the Ministry of Education. See Appendix D for 
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a copy of the letter and a list of selected colleges. The 

purpose of the letter was to request the endorsement of the 

Director General to conduct the study. After approximately 

two weeks from the time the request was mailed overseas, 

permission was granted. 

The researcher then mailed a letter to each of the pres­

idents of the 11 selected teachers' colleges to request 

their participation and cooperation. Enclosed with the 

letter was the endorsement of the initial request by the 

Director General of the Teacher Education Department. See 

Appendix E for a copy of the endorsement letter and a copy 

of the letter to presidents. 

The questionnaires, with a cover letter and self­

addressed stamped envelope for return of the question­

naires, were included with the letter to the president for 

distribution to the nine other administrators, and five 

faculty members of each randomly selected teachers' college. 

A three-day period was given for the return of the 

questionnaires to the coordinators, and the rationale behind 

the idea of a three-day period was to allow the researcher 

to receive the information as soon as possible. Since a few 

of those who received the questionnaires aid not answer with­

in the three days, the coordinators called the non-respon­

dents to remind them of the importance of completing and 

returning the questionnaires. Copies of the same question­

naires were sent again to the non-respondents, and an addi­

tional two-week period was allowed for the return of the 
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questionnaires. The result was not satisfactory, consequent­

ly the same. process was repeated for the third time: copies 

of the questionnaires were sent again, calls made as a 

reminder of the significance of the research, and a two-week 

period allowed for the return of the questionnaires. After 

the third hand out of the questionnaires, 10 out of 11 

colleges responded. A fourth attempt was planned in order 

to receive questionnaires from the eleventh. Unfortuantely, 

because of time-pressure (the data needed to be analyzed in 

time, and thus further delays were not possible> the attempt 

to collect the questionnaires from the eleventh college was 

given up. See Appendix F for a list of colleges which 

responded to the questionnaire. 

Analysis of the Data 

In analyzing the data, the percentage method was used 

on the objective-type statements and the frequency count 

method was used on the written responses. Questions that 

required written responses were analyzed in the narrative 

form. These narrative responses were grouped in common cate­

gories prior to the final written narrative form. The data 

and findings are presented in both tabular and descriptive 

form. 



CHAPTER IV 

PRESENTATION AND ANALYSIS 

OF THE DATA 

The primary purpose of the study was to investigate and 

analyze the perceptions of presidents, other administrators, 

and faculty members in Thailand teachers' colleges regarding 

the community service programs. A secondary purpose was to 

develop a suggested guide for community service programs in 

Thailand teachers' colleges. 

This chapter is organized to present the preceptions of 

the respondents of the study and how they felt about the 

community service programs. Suggestions and comments are 

categorized, and the results are given. The material is 

organized as follows: (1) return rates, (2) profile of 

respondents, and (3) analysis of the responses of the 

presidents, other administrators, and faculty members. 

Return Rates 

Data presented in Table I show the return rates by 

respondent groups. The total number of respondents were 118 

from ten colleges out of 165 total population from the 11 

colleges for an overall return rate of 71.51 percent. Of 

the 165 questionnaires sent out, 72.72 percent of the 

49 



50 

presidents, 65.65 percent of the other administrators, and 

81.82 percent of the faculty members responded. 

TABLE I 
TOTAL NUMBER OF RESPONDENTS BY GROUP 

Respondent 
Group 

Number of Distributed 
Questionnaires 

Number Percent 

Presidents 11 

Other Administrators 99 

Faculty Members 55 

Total 165 

Responding Responding 

8 

65 

45 

118 

72.72 

65.65 

81.82 

71.51 

Profile of Respondents 

Part I of the Community Service Questionnaire solicited 

information on the profile of the respondents. The raw data 

were compiled on each of the respondents which consisted of 

the following institutional information: work place of the 

respondent, job title, sex, age, previous degree, and work 

experience. The responses are sununarized in Tables II 

through VIII. 

There were 97 men and 21 women from the 10 teachers' 
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colleges for a total of 118 respondents. In the president 

group, seven men and one woman responded. In the other 

administrator group, 57 men and eight women returned 

questionnaires . In the faculty member group, 33 men and 12 

women returned questionnaires. Their responses are presented 

in Table II . 

TABLE II 

NUMBER OF RESPONDENTS BY SEX AND GROUP 

Number Responding 

Respondent Group Male Female Total 
N N N 

Presidents 7 1 8 

Other Administrators 57 8 65 

Faculty Members 33 12 45 

Total 97 21 118 

Data in Table III reveal the number of college faculty 

members who were employed in the different teachers' col-

leges. According to groups, there was one college with less 

than 100 faculty members, three colleges with 100-149 

faculty members, three colleges with 150-199 faculty 



members, and finally three colleges with 200-249 faculty 

members. 

TABLE III 

NUMBER OF INSTITUTIONS BY NUMBER 
OF FACULTY MEMBERS 

Number of Faculty Members 

Under 100 100-149 150-199 200-249 
N N N N 

Number of 
Institutions 1 3 3 3 

Total 
N 

10 

Data in Table IV show the estimated number of full-

time students enrolled in the 10 different teachers' col-

leges. According to student groups, there were five 
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colleges with a student enrollment of 1,000-1,499, one col-

lege with an enrollment of 1,500-1,999, and finally four col-

leges with an enrollment of 2,000 or over. 

Data in Table V show the estimated citizen population 

of the college district or service area. According to 

groups, there was one college with the population of 

100,000-249, 999, six colleges with the population of 

250,000 to 499,999, and three colleges with the population 

of 500,000 or over. 



TABLE IV 

NUMBER OF FULL-TIME STUDENTS 

Number of Students 

Under 1,000 1,000- 1,500- 2,000 Total 
1,499 1,999 or more 

N N N N N 

Number of 
Institutions 5 1 4 10 

Number of 

TABLE V 

CITIZEN POPULATION OF THE COLLEGE DISTRICT 
OR SERVICE AREA 

Number of Citizens 

Under 100,000 100,000- 250,000- 500,000 
249,999 499,999 or over 

N N N N 

Institutions 1 6 3 

53 

Total 

N 

10 
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In the president group, there were two respondents in 

the age group of 35-44, five in the age group of 45-49, and 

one in the age group of 50 or over. In the other adminis-

trator group, there were 30 respondents in the age group of 

25-34, 25 in the age group of 35-44, seven in the age group 

of 45-49, and three in the age group of 50 or over. In the 

faculty member group, there were two respondents in the age 

group of under 25, 21 in the age group of 25-34, 17 in the 

age group of 35-44, four in the age group of 45-49, and one 

respondent in the age group of 50 or over. These data are 

presented in Table VI. 

TABLE VI 

NUMBER OF RESPONDENTS BY AGE AND GROUP 

Age Group 

Respondent Under 25 25-34 35-44 45-49 50 or Total 
Group Over 

N N N N N N 

Presidents 2 5 1 8 

Other 
Administrators 30 25 7 3 65 

Faculty Members 2 21 17 4 1 45 

Total 2 54 44 16 5 118 
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In the president group, the study indicated that three 

respondents held a Master's degree and five held the doc-

toral degree. In the other administrator group, 16 respon-

dents had a Bachelor's degree, one respondent had a Post 

Bachelor's degree, and 48 had a Master's degree. In the 

faculty member group, 10 respondents had a Bachelor's degree, 

33 had a Master's degree, and two had the doctoral degree. 

These data are presented in Table VII. 

TABLE VII 

NUMBER OF RESPONDENTS BY DEGREE HELD AND GROUP 

Degree 

Respondent 
Group 

Bachelor's Master's Doctoral Post Bachelor Total 
N N N N N 

Presidents 

Other 
Administrators 16 

Faculty Members 10 

Total 26 

3 

48 

33 

84 

5 

2 

7 

1 

l 

8 

65 

45 

118 

In order to identify the number of years of working 

experience in different positions, the respondents were asked 
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the question: "How many years have you been employed in: 

administrative position, community service programs, and 

teachers' college as a faculty member?" Their responses are 

varied from "no experience" through 11 10 years or over." 

These data are presented in Table VIII. 

Analysis of Responses from Presidents, Other 

Administrators, and Faculty Members 

Part II of the Community Service Questionnaire was 

designed to investigate the following: Cl) scope and nature 

of the programs, (2) strengths and weaknesses of the pro­

grams, and (3) suggestions for improving the community ser­

vice programs. As part of the analysis of the responses, 31 

tables are utilized for the presentation of the findings. 

In order to investigate the scope and nature of the com­

munity service programs, a group of statements was developed 

to obtain the information from the presidents, other adminis­

trators, and faculty members. The responses to these state­

ments are reported in Table IX through Table XXIX. 

As shown in Table IX, all presidents pointed out that 

"Community Educational Services" were the primary purpose of 

community services. "Cultural and Recreational Services" al­

so received one response as being of first importance. 

"Community Use of College Facilities, and "Institutional 

Development" received responses for the second through the 

fourth importance. 

Information presented in Table X reveals that most other 



TABLE VIII 

NUMBER OF RESPONDENTS BY YEARS OF WORKING EXPERIENCE AND GROUP 

Respondent 
Group 

Presidents 

Other 

No Experience Under l year 
Adm . * Com . * * ·re . * * * Adm . Com . 

N N N N N 

- - - - -

Administrators 20 - 2 7 

Faculty 
Members 21 1 - 9 -

Total 21 20 - 11 7 

= Administrative position 

Years 
l - 5 

TC. Adm. Com. TC. 
N N N N 

- - 2 -

3 4 7 6 

6 5 6 12 

9 9 15 18 

* Adm. 
** Com. 

*** TC. 
= Community service programs 
=Teachers' college as a faculty member 

6 - 10 10 or Over 
Adm. Com. TC. Adm. Com. TC. 

N N N N N N 

2 3 - 6 3 8 

19 10 23 26 7 33 

6 9 15 4 - 12 

27 22 38 36 10 53 

U1 
-..J 



TABLE IX 

PRESIDENTS' RESPONSES TO THE QUESTION CONCERNING 
THE OBJECTIVES OF THE COMMUNITY SERVICE 

PROGRAMS 

Nmnber Responding** 

1st 2nd 3rd 4th Total 
Comment Imp* Imp Imp Imp 

N N N N N 

Community Use of 
College Facilities 2 2 2 6 

Community Educational 
Services 8 8 

Cultural and 
Recreational Services 1 2 3 6 

Institutional 
Development 3 2 1 6 

*Importance 
** Not all respondents ranked all items; some respondents 

selected more than one choice on the same rank 
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TABLE X 

OTHER ADMINISTRATORS' RESPONSES TO THE QUESTION 
CONCERNING THE OBJECTIVES OF THE COMMUNITY 

SERVICE PROGRAMS 

Number Responding** 

lst 2nd 3rd 4th Total 
Comment .Imp* Imp Imp Imp 

N N N N N 

Community Use of 
College Facilities 4 2 6 9 21 

Community Educational 
Services 35 10 3 1 49 

Cultural and 
Recreational Services 10 11 12 4 37 

Institutional 
Development 16 19 9 3 47 

*Importance 
** Not all respondents ranked all items 
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administrators indicated that "Community Educational Ser­

vices" were the first priority of community services. Other 

services also were perceived by other administrators as of 

first importance: "Institutional Development" (16), "Cul­

tural and Recreational Services" (10), and "Community Use of 

College Facilities" (4). 

Data in Table XI reveal that a majority of faculty 

members believed that "Community Educational Services" were 

the primary purpose of community services. It should be 

noted that "Institutional Development", "Cultural and Recrea­

tional Services" and "Community Use of College Facilities" 

received responses for the first through the fourth impor­

tance. 

Data in Table XII through Table XVI present the specific 

programs/activities which were provided by the 10 teachers' 

colleges and the reasons why the programs were not successful 

or were not provided. Data presented in these tables reflect 

the total responses of all the respondents. 

The findings presented in Table XII indicate that 36.44 

percent of the respondents felt that "Meetings and confer­

ences" programs were success.ful. Approximately 61 percent of 

the respondents indicated that "Service club luncheons and 

dinners" were not provided. 

As shown in Table XIII, 59.32 percent of the respon­

dents felt "Educational workshops", "Seminars", and "Confer­

ences" were successful. Adult education (ABE/GED), 

according to a majority of the respondents, was not 



TABLE XI 

FACULTY MEMBERS' RESPONSES TO THE QUESTION CONCERNING 
THE OBJECTIVES OF THE COMMUNITY SERVICE 

PROGRAMS 

Number Responding** 

1st 2nd 3rd 4th Total 
Comment Imp* Imp Imp Imp 

N N N N N 

Community Use of 
College Facilities 3 3 4 6 16 

Community Educational 
Services 29 5 2 36 

Cultural and 
Recreational Services 5 7 7 2 21 

Institutional 
Development 8 11 4 3 26 

*Importance 
** Not all respondents ranked all items 
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TABLE XII 

ALL RESPONDENTS' RESPONSES TO THE QUESTION CONCERNING THE 
COMMUNITY USE OF COLLEGE FACILITIES 

----~---. 

Degree of Success Program not No Response 

S* NI* U* provided 
Comment N % N % N % N % N % 

----------

Meetings and 
conferences 43 36.44 43 36.44 6 5.08 22 18.64 4 3.38 

Cultural events 
(community sponsored) 24 20.34 35 29.66 19 16.10 37 31. 35 3 2.54 

Service club luncheons 
and dinners 9 7.63 20 16.95 13 11.01 73 61.86 3 2.54 

Recreational activities 
(community sponsored) 27 22.88 50 42.37 12 10.16 25 21.18 4 3.38 

Community use of 
library facilities 23 19.49 44 37.29 21 17.79 25 21.18 5 4.34 

Open and set up classroom 
for evening program 17 14.40 29 24.57 19 16.10 48 40.68 5 4.34 

*S =Successful, NI =Needs Improving, U =Unsuccessful 
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TABLE XIII 

ALL RESPONDENTS' RESPONSES TO THE QUESTION CONCERNING THE 
COMMUNITY EDUCATIONAL SERVICES 

Degree of Success Program not 

S* NI* U* provided 
Comment N % N % N % N % 

·-

Educational workshops, 
seminars, conferences 70 59.32 37 31. 35 8 6. 78 3 2.54 

Community research and 
development 20 16.95 48 60.68 32 27.12 16 13.56 

Educational and voca-
tional counseling 29 24.57 51 43.22 21 17.79 15 12.71 

Speakers' bureau 13 11.01 44 37.29 34 28.81 26 22.03 

Provision of student 
programs for the 
community (exhibitions, 
productions, and 
science fair) 44 37.29 54 45.76 12 10.16 7 5.93 

Adult education (ABE/GED) 4 3.38 10 8.47 21 17.79 81 68.64 

No Response 

N % 

2 1.69 

1 0.84 

1 0.84 

1 0.84 

2 1.69 

IJ) 
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TABLE XIII (Continued) 

Degree of Success 

S* NI* U* 
Comment N % N % N % 

Children's day school 23 19.49 19 16.10 13 11.01 

Occupational resources 
center 5 4.34 20 16.95 22 18.64 

College radio and/or 
television station 18 15.25 38 32.20 18 15.25 

Non-credit program 12 10.16 29 24.57 23 19.49 

*S =Successful, NI= Needs Improving, U =Unsuccessful 

Program not 

provided 
N % 

60 50.85 

66 55.93 

41 34.74 

52 44.07 

No Response 

N % 

3 2.54 

5 4.34 

3 2.54 

2 1.69 

°' ~ 
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provided. 

Data in Table XIV reveal that 45.76 percent of the 

respondents indicated "Cultural programs" and "Current 

events" were successful. Approximately 40 percent of the 

respondents pointed out that "Public affairs forums" were not 

provided. 

Information presented in Table XV, regarding institu­

tional development, shows that "Special events" received the 

highest responses (42.37%) for being a successful program. 

About 45 percent of the respondents indicated "Visitor infor­

mation service" and "Citizens' advisory committees" were not 

provided. 

Data in Table XVI indicate that "Lack of financial sup­

port" and "Lack of personnel resources" were the leading 

reasons why the programs were not successful or provided. 

Several specific individual reasons are listed in Table XVI. 

Data in Table XVII show the number of responses by the 

presidents to the question concerning the administrators who 

share responsibility in administering the community service 

programs. All presidents agreed that "President" was the 

first importance. "Vice President for Academic Affairs", 

"Dean of College of Humanities", "Dean of College of Educa­

tion", Dean of College of Science", and "Ad Hoc Committees" 

also received two responses as being of first importance. 

Data in Table XVIII show the number of responses by the 

other administrators to the question concerning the adminis­

trators who share responsibility in administering the 



TABLE XIV 

ALL RESPONDENTS' RESPONSES TO THE QUESTION CONCERNING THE 
CULTURAL AND RECREATIONAL SERVICES 

Degree of Success Program not No Response 

S* NI* U* provided 
Comment N % N % N % N % N % 

Cultural programs 
(drama shows, and 
festivals) 54 45.76 47 39.83 13 11.01 4 3.38 

Community recreation 
activities 21 17.79 41 34.74 18 15.25 35 29.66 3 2.54 

Public affairs forums 10 8.47 35 29.66 23 19.49 48 40.68 2 1.69 

Art series 37 31. 35 47 39.83 16 13.56 17 14.40 1 0.84 

Current events 53 44.91 44 37.29 16 13.56 4 3.38 1 0.84 

*S =Successful, NI =Needs Improving, U =Unsuccessful 

O'I 
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TABLE XV 

ALL RESPONDENTS' RESPONSES TO THE QUESTION CONCERNING THE 
INSTITUTIONAL DEVELOPMENT 

Degree of Success Program not No Response 

S* NI* U* provided 
Comment N % N % N % N % N % 

Visitor information 
service 8 6.78 32 27.12 24 20.34 53 44.91 1 0.84 

News and publication 
service 13 11.01 34 28.81 30 25.42 40 33.90 1 0.84 

Alumni association 12 10.16 23 19.49 35 29.66 44 37.29 4 3.38 

Citizen's advisory 
committees 7 5.93 29 24.57 25 21.18 53 44.91 4 3.38 

Utilization of physical 
and human resources 
of the community in 
the instructional 
program 24 20.34 42 35.59 30 25.42 22 18.64 

Special events 50 42.37 35 29.66 19 16.10 13 11.01 1 0.84 

*S =Successful, NI =Needs Improving, U =Unsuccessful 
O'I 
...... 



TABLE XVI 

ALL RESPONDENTS' RESPONSES TO THE QUESTION CONCERNING 
THE REASONS WHY THE PROGRAMS WERE UNSUCCESSFUL 

OR NOT PROVIDED 

Comment 

Lack of financial support 

Lack of personnel resources 

Not related to the policy, function, or 
educational objectives of the college 

No requests or proposals from the 
community 

Not included in the projects of the 
college 

Have already been provided by the 
other agencies 

Not ready to of fer 

Not convenient to give the services to the 
community, as a matter of fact the college 
was located in a rural setting 

Lack of people's interest 

Lack of faculty members' interest 

Lack of collaboration of the public agencies 
in the community 

Lack of data base 
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N 

35 

34 

23 

22 

17 

16 

10 

9 

9 

8 

2 

1 



TABLE XVII 

PRESIDENTS' RESPONSES TO THE QUESTION CONCERNING 
THE ADMINISTRATORS OF THE COMMUNITY 

SERVICE PROGRAMS 

Number Responding** 

69 

Comment 
1st 
Imp* 

N 

2nd 
Imp* 

N 

3rd Total 
Imp* 

President 

Vice President for Academic Affairs 

Vice President for General 
Administration 

Vice President for Student Affairs 

College of Humanities, Dean 

College of Education, Dean 

College of Science, Dean 

Planning Division, Director 

Educational Services, Director 

Guidance and Counseling Services, 
Director 

Faculty Members 

Other, please specify 
Ad Hoc Committees 

Vice President for Development 

*Importance 

8 

2 

1 

1 

2 

2 

2 

1 

1 

1 

2 

1 

3 

2 

2 

1 

N N 

1 

2 

3 

2 

2 

1 

8 

5 

3 

4 

4 

5 

4 

1 

4 

1 

1 

2 

1 

** Not all respondents ranked all items; some respondents 
selected more than one choice on the same rank 



TABLE XVIII 

OTHER ADMINISTRATORS' RESPONSES TO THE QUESTION 
CONCERNING THE ADMINISTRATORS OF THE 

COMMUNITY SERVICE PROGRAMS 

Number Responding** 
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1st 2nd 
Comment Imp* Imp 

3rd Total 
Imp 

N N 

President 34 1 

Vice President for Academic Affairs 11 6 

Vice President for General 
Administration 7 2 

Vice President for Student Affairs 9 7 

College of Humanities, Dean 

College of Education, Dean 

College of Science, Dean 

Planning Division, Director 

Educational Services, Director 

Guidance and Counseling Services, 
Director 

Faculty Members 

Other, please specify 
Vice President for Development 

*Importance 

10 

5 

9 

5 

14 

3 

8 

1 

2 

1 

1 

8 

2 

1 

N N 

1 36 

4 21 

4 13 

2 18 

3 

2 

7 

6 

4 

12 

9 

12 

5 

29 

3 

16 

6 

** Not all respondents ranked all items; some respondents 
selected more than one choice on the same rank 
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community service programs. The largest number of respon­

dents indicated that "President" was the first importance. 

Other persons also were perceived by other administrators as 

of first importance: "Director of Educational Services" 

( 14), "Vice President for Academic Affairs" < 11), and "Dean 

of College of Humanities" ( 10 ) . 

Data in Table XIX show the number of responses by the 

faculty members to the question concerning the administrators 

who share responsibilty in administering the community ser­

vice programs. As indicated, the majority of faculty mem­

bers believed that "President" was the first importance. 

"Director of Educational Services" also received 10 responses 

as being of first importance. 

Data in Table XX show the number of responses by the 

presidents to the question: "What importance do you place 

on the community service programs?" It should be noted that 

"Equal to teaching and research", and "A necessary require­

ment" received the highest number of responses as being of 

first importance. 

Data in Table XXI show the number of responses by the 

other administrators to the question: "What importance do 

you place on the community service programs?" As indicated, 

most other administrators perceived that "A necessary 

requirement" was the first importance. "Equal to teaching and 

research", and "A good public relations asset" received 

responses for the first through the fourth importance. 

Data in Table XXII show the number of responses by the 



TABLE XIX 

FACULTY MEMBERS' RESPONSES TO THE QUESTION CONCERNING 
THE ADMINISTRATORS OF THE COMMUNITY SERVICE 

PROGRAMS 

Number Responding** 
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1st 2nd 
Imp* Imp 

3rd 
Imp 

N 

Total 
Comment 

President 

Vice President for Academic Affairs 

Vice President for General 
Administration 

Vice President for Student Affairs 

College of Humanities, Dean 

College of Education, Dean 

College of Science, Dean 

Planning Division, Director 

Educational Services, Director 

Guidance and Counseling Services, 
Director 

Faculty Members 

Other, please specify 
Ad Hoc commit tee 

Vice President for Development 

*Importance 

N N 

29 

6 

7 

4 

4 

4 

4 

2 

10 

2 

8 

2 

3 

9 

3 

1 

1 

1 

1 

7 

1 

4 

4 

2 

1 

3 

2 

** Not all respondents ranked all items; some respondents 
selected more than one choice on the same rank 

N 

29 

16 

14 

9 

5 

7 

5 

3 

20 

2 

10 

2 

3 



TABLE XX 

PRESIDENTS' RESPONSES TO THE QUESTION CONCERNING 
THE IMPORTANCE OF COMMUNITY SERVICE 

PROGRAMS 

Number Responding** 

1st 2nd 3rd 4th Total 
Comment Imp* Imp Imp Imp 

N N N N N 

OK. if it pays its way 1 1 

A good public relations 
asset 1 1 

A necessary requirement 4 2 6 

Equal to teaching 
and research 5 2 7 

*Importance 
** Not all respondents ranked all items; some respondents 

selected more than one choice on the same rank 
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TABLE XX! 

OTHER ADMINISTRATORS' RESPONSES TO THE QUESTION 
CONCERNING THE IMPORTANCE OF COMMUNITY 

SERVICE PROGRAMS 

Number Responding** 

1st 2nd 3rd 4th Total 
Comment Imp* Imp Imp Imp 

N N N N N 

OK. if it pays its way 3 6 10 19 

A good public relations 
asset 4 9 15 1 29 

A necessary requirement 43 6 1 50 

Equal to teaching 
and research 15 22 3 1 41 

*Importance 
** Not all respondents ranked all items 
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TABLE XXII 

FACULTY MEMBERS' RESPONSES TO THE QUESTION CONCERNING 
THE IMPORTANCE OF COMMUNITY SERVICE 

PROGRAMS 

Number Responding** 

1st 2nd 3rd 4th Total 
Comment Imp* Imp Imp Imp 

N N N N N 

OK. if it pays its way 6 4 4 14 

A good public relations 
asset 6 3 1 4 14 

A necessary requirement 19 3 22 

Equal to teaching 
and research 14 5 2 21 

*Importance 
** Not all respondents ranked all items 

75 
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faculty members to the question: "What importance do you 

place on the community sesrvice programs?" It is important 

to note that "A necessary requirement" received the highest 

number of responses for first importance. "Equal to teaching 

and research", "OK if it pays its way", and "A good public 

relations asset" also received responses as being of first 

importance. 

Data in Table XXIII show the number of responses by the 

presidents to the question: "What is the most important 

criteria for determining the kinds of specific programs/ 

activities to be offered?" It should be noted that all 

presidents believed that "Identification of community needs" 

was the first importance. "Requests from the community" re­

ceived the highest number of responses for second importance 

along with "The hunches of the program administrator." 

Data in Table XXIV show the number of responses by the 

other administrators to the question: "What is the most 

important criteria for determining the kinds of specific pro­

grams/activities to be offered?" As indicated, "Identifica­

tion of community needs", "Requests from the community", and 

"The financial potentialities of the specific program" re­

ceived the highest number of responses as being of first 

importance. "Faculty's interest and proposals", and "The 

hunches of the program administrator" were also perceived by 

other administrators as of first importance. 

Data in Table XXV show the number of responses by the 

faculty members to the question: "What is the most 



TABLE XXIII 

PRESIDENTS' RESPONSES TO THE QUESTION CONCERNING 
THE MOST IMPORTANT CRITERIA TO DETERMINE THE 

SPECIFIC PROGRAM OFFERINGS 
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Number Responding** 

1st 2nd 3rd 4th 5th Total 
Comment Imp* Imp Imp Imp Imp 

N N N N N N 

The financial potentialities 
of the specific program 6 6 

Faculty's interest and 
proposals 1 1 2 

Identification of 
community needs 8 8 

Requests from the community 6 1 7 

The "hunches" of the program 
administrator 2 1 1 4 

*Importance 
** Not all respondents ranked all items 



TABLE XXIV 

OTHER ADMINISTRATORS' RESPONSES TO THE QUESTION 
CONCERNING THE MOST IMPORTANT CRITERIA TO 

DETERMINE THE SPECIFIC PROGRAM 
OFFERINGS 
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Number Responding** 

1st 2nd 3rd 4th 5th Total 
Comment Imp* Imp Imp Imp Imp 

N N N N N N 

The financial potentialities 
of the specific program 16 7 4 8 2 37 

Faculty's interest and 
proposals 6 9 8 5 6 34 

Identification of 
community needs 19 12 5 2 38 

Requests from the community 18 15 2 2 37 

The "hunches" of the program 
administrator 6 8 9 7 4 34 

*Importance 
** Not all respondents ranked all items 
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important criteria for determining the kinds of specific 

programs/activities to be offered?" It is important to note 

that "Identification of community needs" received the highest 

number of responses for the first importance. "The financial 

potentialities of the specific program", "Faculty's interest 

and proposals", "Requests from the community", and "The 

hunches of the program administrator" received responses for 

the first through the fourth importance. 

Data in Table XXVI show the number of responses by the 

presidents to the question: "Who should be responsible for 

the financial support of the community service programs?" 

It should be noted that "Participants", and "Governments" 

were perceived by the presidents as being of first import­

ance. "Participants and college" also received one response 

for the first importance. 

Data in Table XXVII show the number of responses by the 

other administrators to the question: "Who should be respon­

sible for the financial support of the community service pro­

grams?" It is important to note that "Governments", and 

"Participants" were indicated by the other administrators to 

be the first importance. "Special interest groups" also re­

ceived two responses as being of first importance. 

Data in Table XXVIII show the number of responses by the 

faculty members to the question: "Who should be responsible 

for the financial support of the community service programs?" 

As indicated, most faculty members believed that "Partici­

pants" was the first importance. Other supporters also were 



TABLE XXV 

FACULTY MEMBERS' RESPONSES TO THE QUESTION CONCERNING 
THE MOST IMPORTANT CRITERIA TO DETERMINE THE 

SPECIFIC PROGRAM OFFERINGS 

Number Responding** 
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1st 2nd 3rd 4th 5th Total 
Comment Imp* Imp Imp Imp Imp 

N N N N N N 

The financial potentialities 
of the specific program 7 6 5 4 1 23 

Faculty's interest and proposals 3 3 6 3 4 19 

Identification of 
community needs 23 4 1 2 30 

Requests from the community 6 7 1 2 2 18 

The "hunches" of the program 
administrator 6 2 6 2 3 19 

*Importance 
** Not all respondents ranked all items 



TABLE XXVI 

PRESIDENTS' RESPONSES TO THE QUESTION CONCERNING 
THE FINANCIAL SUPPORT OF THE COMMUNITY 

SERVICE PROGRAMS 

Number Responding** 

1st 
Imp* 

N 

2nd 3rd 4th Total 
Comment 

Participants 4 

Governments 3 

Special interest groups -

Business/Industry 

Other, please specify 
Participants and 
college 

*Importance 

1 

Imp Imp 
N N 

2 

4 

1 2 

1 

** Not all respondents ranked all items 

Imp 
N N 

6 

7 

3 

1 

1 
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TABLE XXVII 

OTHER ADMINISTRATORS' RESPONSES TO THE QUESTION 
CONCERNING THE FINANCIAL SUPPORT OF THE 

COMMUNITY SERVICE PROGRAMS 

Number Responding** 

1st 2nd 3rd 4th Total 
Comment Imp* Imp Imp Imp 

N N N N N 

Participants 31 21 3 4 59 

Governments 32 13 1 1 47 

Special interest groups 2 6 15 3 26 

Business/Industry 9 5 10 24 

*Importance 
** Not all respondents ranked all items 

82 



TABLE XXVIII 

FACULTY MEMBERS' RESPONSES TO THE QUESTION CONCERNING 
THE FINANCIAL SUPPORT OF THE COMMUNITY 

SERVICE PROGRAMS 

Number Responding** 

1st 2nd 3rd 4th Total 
Comment Imp* Imp Imp Imp 

N N N N N 

Participants 26 4 2 2 34 

Governments 18 6 1 25 

Special interest groups 2 5 8 2 17 

Business/Industry 1 3 2 7 13 

*Importance 
** Not all respondents ranked all items; some respondents 

selected more than one choice on the same rank 

83 
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perceived by the faculty members as of first importance: 

"Governments" < 18), "Special interest groups" < 2) , and 

"Business/Industry" Cl). 

Data in Table XXIX show the responses by the three 

respondent groups to the question concerning whether the 

faculty members are well-trained or not in order to meet the 

new clients of the college. It should be noted that 22.88 

percent of the total respondents reported the faculty members 

were well-trained while 77.12 percent of the respondents 

indicated that the faculty members were not well-trained. 

TABLE XXIX 

ALL RESPONDENTS' RESPONSES TO THE QUESTION CONCERNING 
TRAINING OF FACULTY MEMBERS 

Respondent Yes No Total 
Group N % N % N 

Presidents 1 12.5 7 87.5 8 

Other Administrators 17 26.15 48 73.85 65 

Faculty Members 9 20 36 80 45 

Total 27 22.88 91 77.12 118 

Data in Table XXX show the responses by the three 
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groups of respondents to the question: "What degrees or 

credentials should be required for the administrator of the 

community service programs?" It is important to note that 

"Master's degree" received the highest number of responses 

(34.74%) from the total respondents. 

In order to determine the strengths and the weaknesses 

of the community service programs, presidents, other adminis­

trators, and faculty members were asked two questions concern­

ing the effectiveness of the community service programs. 

Their responses are summarized .in Table XXXI through Table 

XXXVI. 

Data in Table XXXI show the number of responses by the 

presidents to the question: "What factors have contributed 

to the effectiveness of the community service programs in 

your college?" It should be noted that both "The policy of 

the institution" and "The program administrator" received 

the highest number of responses. 

Data in Table XXXII show the number of responses by the 

other administrators to the question: "What factors have 

contributed to the effectiveness of the community service 

programs in your college?" It should be noted that "The 

policy of the institution" had the largest number of respon­

ses while "Collaboration of the faculty and staff" was the 

second highest number of responses. 

Data in Table XXXIII show the number of responses by 

the faculty members to the question: "What factors have 

contributed to the effectiveness of the community service 



TABLE XXX 

ALL RESPONDENTS' RESPONSES TO THE QUESTION CONCERNING DEGREES 
REQUIRED FOR THE ADMINISTRATOR OF THE 

COMMUNITY SERVICE PROGRAMS 

Degree 
Respondent Bachelor's Master's Doctoral Any No 

Group Answer 
N % N % N % N % N % 

Presidents - - 5 62.5 1 12.5 1 12.5 1 12.5 

Other 
Administrators 4 6.15 28 43.07 - - - - 33 50.77 

Faculty Members 3 6.67 8 17.78 2 4.44 2 4.44 30 66. 67 . 

Total 7 5.93 41 34.74 3 2.54 3 2.54 64 54.34 

Total 
N 

8 

65 

45 

118 

00 
O'I 



TABLE XXXI 

PRESIDENTS' RESPONSES TO THE QUESTION CONCERNING 
CONTRIBUTIONS TO THE EFFECTIVENESS OF 

THE COMMUNITY SERVICE PROGRAMS 

Comment 

The policy of the institution 

The program administrator of the community 
services 

The interest level of the people 

Collaboration of the faculty and staff 

Contributions of the other public 
agencies in the community 

Financial support 

Facilities 
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N 

6 

6 

4 

4 

3 

1 

1 



TABLE XXXII 

OTHER ADMINISTRATORS' RESPONSES TO THE QUESTION 
CONCERNING CONTRIBUTIONS TO THE EFFECTIVENESS 

OF THE COMMUNITY SERVICE PROGRAMS 

Comment 

The policy of the institution 

Collaboration of the faculty and staff 

The program administrator of the community 
services 

The interest level of the people 

Financial support 

Facilities 

Contributions of the other public 
agencies in the community 

88 

N 

30 

26 

24 

20 

19 

5 

1 



programs in your college?" It should be noted that "The 

policy of the institution" received the highest number of 
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responses for the most contribution to the effectiveness of 

the programs while "Financial support" received the second 

highest number of responses. 

Data in Table XXXIV reveal the number of responses by 

the presidents to the question: "What barriers have caused 

ineffectiveness of the community service programs"? As indi-

cated, the highest number of responses include: "The program 

administrator", "The interest level of the people", and 

"Financial support." 

TABLE XXXIII 

FACULTY MEMBERS' RESPONSES TO THE QUESTION CONCERNING 
CONTRIBUTIONS TO THE EFFECTIVENESS OF 

THE COMMUNITY SERVICE PROGRAMS 

Comment 

The policy of the institution 

Financial support 

Collaboration of the faculty and staff 

The interest level of the people 

The program administrator of the 
community services 

Contributions of the other public 
agencies in the community 

Facilities 

N 

24 

22 

21 

20 

16 

4 

3 



Comment 

TABLE XXXIV 

PRESIDENTS' RESPONSES TO THE QUESTION 
CONCERNING BARRIERS TO EFFECTIVENESS 

OF THE COMMUNITY SERVICE PROGRAMS 

The program administrator of the community 
services 

The interest level of the people 

Financial support 

Contributions of the other public 
agencies in the community 

Collaboration of the faculty and staff 

90 

N 

5 

4 

3 

2 

2 



Data in Table XXXV reveal the number of responses by 

the other administrators to the question: "What barriers 

have caused ineffectiveness of the community service 

programs? The largest number of responses was "Financial 

support" while the next highest number of responses 

indicated "Collaboration of the faculty and staff". 

Data in Table XXXVI reveal the number of responses by 

the faculty members to the question: "What barriers have 

caused ineffectiveness of the community service programs?" 

As indicated most faculty members pointed out "Financial 

support" has caused ineffectiveness of the programs. The 

second most frequent response was "Collaboration of the 

faculty and staff." 

91 

Data in Table XXXVII reveal the number of responses by 

the presidents to the question concerning suggestions for 

improving the community service programs. Most presidents 

pointed out that "Clearly written policy of the Teacher Educa­

tion Department regarding the community service programs" was 

important. It should be noted that the suggestion given by 

most other administrators, as shown in Table XXXVIII, was 

"Active leadership by the president to facilitate and 

encourage the faculty and staff to be involved in community 

services." Information presented in Table XXXIX reveals that 

most faculty members suggested "Insure understanding and 

acceptance of the community service concept by the faculty 

and staff". 
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TABLE XXXV 

OTHER ADMINISTRATORS' RESPONSES TO THE QUESTION 
CONCERNING BARRIERS TO EFFECTIVENESS OF 

THE COMMUNITY SERVICE PROGRAMS 

Comment 

Financial support 

Collaboration of the faculty and staff 

The policy of the institution 

The program administrator of the 
community services 

The interest level of the people 

Contributions of the other public 
agencies in the community 

Facilities 

N 

32 

28 

22 

16 

13 

5 

4 
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TABLE XXXVI 

FACULTY MEMBERS' RESPONSES TO THE QUESTION CONCERNING 
BARRIERS TO EFFECTIVENESS OF THE 

COMMUNITY SERVICE PROGRAMS 

Comment 

Financial support 

Collaboration of the faculty and staff 

The policy of the institution 

The interest level of the people 

The program administrator of the 
community services 

Contributions of the other public 
agencies in the community 

Facilities 

N 

21 

18 

13 

12 

10 

7 

3 

93 



TABLE XXXVII 

PRESIDENTS' RESPONSES TO THE QUESTION CONCERNING 
SUGGESTIONS FOR IMPROVING THE COMMUNITY 

SERVICE PROGRAMS 

Suggestion 

Clearly written policy of the Teacher Education 
Department regarding the community services 

Insure understanding and acceptance of the 
community service concept by the faculty 
and staff 

Identify community needs and interests 

Establish priorities of programs 

Provide appropriate physical, financial, and 
personnel resources 

Obtain financial support from special interest 
groups, and local and national governments 

Provide inservice training for personnel or 
staff of the community service programs 

Insure staff of the community service programs 
has positive human relations skills 

Establish collaboration and cooperation 
among the college and public agencies 
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N 

3 

2 

1 

1 

1 

1 

1 

1 

1 



TABLE XXXVIII. 

OTHER ADMINISTRATORS' RESPONSES TO THE 
QUESTION CONCERNING SUGGESTIONS FOR 
1 IMPROVING THE COMMUNITY SERVICE 

PROGRAMS 

Suggestion 

Active leadership by president to 
facilitate and encourage the faculty and 
staff to be involved in community services 

Establish collaboration and cooperation 
among the college and public agencies 

State clearly and specifically the policy 
of the institution regarding the 
community service programs 

Obtain financial support from special 
interest groups, and local and 
national governments 

Provide inservice training in community 
services for the faculty and staff 

Identify community needs and interests 

Appoint a person to administer the 
community service programs 

Insure that the department of educational 
provides community service programs 

Have appropriate facilities 

Have program evaluation periodically 

Encourage people in the community to 
participate in programs 

Provide the community service programs 
continually 

services 
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N 

9 

8 

7 

5 

4 

1 

1 

1 

1 

1 

1 

1 



TABLE XXXIX 

FACULTY MEMBERS' RESPONSES TO THE QUESTION 
CONCERNING SUGGESTIONS FOR IMPROVING 

THE COMMUNITY SERVICE PROGRAMS 

Suggestion 

Insure understanding and acceptance of 
the community service concept by 
the faculty and staff 

Provide adequate staff to offer a community 
service programs 

Active leadership by president to 
facilitate and encourage the faculty 
and staff to be involved in 
community services 

Obtain financial support from special 
interest groups, and local and national 
governments 

Identify community needs and interests 

State clearly and specifically the policy 
of the institution regarding the community 
service programs 

Appoint a person to administer the community 
service programs 

Establish collaboration and cooperation 
among the college and public agencies 

Establish priorities of programs 

Provide inservice training in community 
services for the faculty and staff 
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N 

7 

6 

5 

4 

3 

3 

3 

2 

2 

1 



CHAPTER V 

SUMMARY, FINDINGS, CONCLUSIONS, 

AND RECOMMENDATIONS 

This chapter consists of four major sections. The 

first section presents a summary of the study. The find­

ings, and conclusions of the study are presented next, a 

suggested guide for community service programs and recom­

mendations for further study are presented in the last por­

tion of the chapter. 

Summary 

The primary purpose of the study was to investigate and 

analyze the perceptions of presidents, other administrators, 

and faculty members in Thailand teachers' colleges regarding 

the community service programs. A secondary purpose was to 

develop a suggested guide for community service programs in 

Thailand teachers' colleges. In order to accomplish the 

purposes of this study, the following questions were investi­

gated: 

1. How do presidents, other administrators, and fac­

ulty members view the scope and nature of the community ser­

vice programs? 

2. How do presidents, other administrators, and 

97 
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faculty members view the strengths and the weaknesses of the 

community service programs? 

3. What are suggestions for improving the community 

service programs? 

The population of the study consisted of 11 presidents, 

99 other administrators, and 55 faculty members from 11 ran­

domly selected teachers' colleges in Thailand. The question­

naire used in the study was developed primarily from 

information in questionnaires which were related to commun­

ity services and continuing education. The questionnaires, 

with cover letter anq self-addressed stamped envelope to 

return of the questionnaires, were mailed to the president 

for distribution to nine other administrators, and five 

faculty members of each selected teachers' college. In 

analyzing the data, a percentage method was used for the 

objective-type statements and the frequency count method was 

used for the questions that required written responses. 

Findings and Conclusions 

The following findings and conclusions were drawn from 

the specific questions the study sought to answer. 

How Do Presidents, Other Administrators, 

and Faculty Members View the Scope and 

Nature of Community Service Programs? 

Based upon the study of the perceptions of presidents, 

other administrators, and faculty members, it was found that 
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the presidents felt that the community service programs were 

of equal importance to teaching and research while other 

administrators and faculty members felt that it was a neces­

sary requirement. It was also found that community service 

activities were organized into four categories: community 

use of college facilities, community educational services, 

cultural and recreational services, and institutional 

development. It is interesting to note that all three 

groups of respondents agreed that community educational ser­

vices were the primary purpose of community service programs 

while the secondary purpose was institutional development. 

Meetings and conferences, educational workshops, cul­

tural programs and current events, and special events accord­

ing to all respondents, were found to be the successful 

programs and activities. Almost 60 percent of all respon­

dents felt that lack of financial support and lack of person­

nel resources were the leading reasons why the programs and 

activities were not more successful or were not provided. 

It was concluded that community services were perceived 

as one of the major roles of Thailand teachers' colleges. 

Informal education offerings and public relations promotion 

were perceived as the major functions of community service 

programs. The individual programs were not perceived to be 

as successful as it could have been due to the lack of finan­

cial support, the insufficient number and competence of 

staff personnel. 

It was found that all three groups of respondents 
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perceived the college president shared responsibiltiy in 

administrative practices of the community service programs. 

The three groups of respondents agreed that the most impor­

tant procedure for determining what kinds of specific 

programs and activities should be offered was the identifica­

tion of community needs. The majority of respondents felt 

that the government should share in the participants' costs. 

There was 77.12 percent of respondents felt that the 

faculty were not trained enough to meet the needs of the 

participants. It was also found that more than 50 percent 

of the respondents did not respond to this question, 34.74 

percent of the respondents pointed out that a Master's 

degree should be required for the administrator of the pro­

gram. 

It was concluded that the college president was con­

sidered to be the chief executive officer of the community 

service programs. It was further concluded that prior to 

the development of the program, a needs assessment must be 

conducted for the purpose of meeting specified educational 

needs of individuals in the community. Financial support 

for the programs should be shared by the governments, 

participants, and special interest groups. 

According to all respondents responses, the faculty and 

staff were not competent enough to work with the partici­

pants of the programs, therefore, it was important to have 

an effective person to administer the porgram. He or she 

should have a Master's degree in any one of the following 



areas: community services, community education, or adult 

and continuing education. 

How Do presidents, Other Administrators, 

and Faculty Members View the Strengths 

and the Weaknesses of the Community 

Service Programs? 
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It was found that the majority of respondents perceived 

the strengths of community service programs to be such fac­

tors as: (1) a well defined institutional policy regarding 

the community service programs, (2) an effective program 

administrator, (3) cooperation of the faculty and staff, and 

(4) sufficient financial support. The weaknesses of the 

programs were such barriers as: Cl) lack of financial sup­

port, (2) an ineffective program administrator, (3) lack of 

cooperation of the faculty and staff, and (4) a low interest 

level of the people. Therefore, it was concluded that the 

major factors which most contribute to the effectiveness of 

the programs and the barriers which cause ineffectiveness of 

the programs were perceived similarly by presidents, other 

administrators, and faculty members. 

What Are the Suggestions for Improving 

the Community Service Programs? 

It was found that about 38 percent of the presidents 

suggested that the Teacher Education Department should ~ave 

a clearly written policy regarding the comunity service 
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programs. The suggestion from the majority of the other 

administrators was that the president must be an active 

leader to facilitate and encourage the faculty and staff to 

be actively involved in the program. Faculty members 

suggested that the faculty and staff must understand and 

accept the community service concept. 

It was concluded that the policy of the institution 

regarding the community service programs must be stated 

specifically and clearly. The president, other administra­

tors, faculty, and staff must understand, accept, and 

believe in the community service concept. 

Recommendations 

A Suggested Guide for Community 

Service Programs 

Based on the study of the perceptions of presidents, 

other administrators, and faculty members of the 11 selected 

Thailand teachers' colleges, and in addition to a review of 

related literature, the following suggested guide for commu­

nity service programs was developed. 

1. The policy and philosophy of the institution, 

including the objectives of community services must be 

stated specifically and clearly. 

2. The college president's support of community ser­

vices is very important. The president should be an active 

leader to facilitate and encourage the faculty and staff to 



be actively involved in suggesting, initiating, and 

coordinating the community service programs. 
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3. The administrative practices of the community ser­

vice programs actually needs a person to administer this 

area of the college. The program administrator should be 

able to play a leadership role. He should be both a doer 

and a catalyst, both within and outside the institution. 

The effective administrator of the community service pro­

grams should also be able to work with faculty, partici­

pants, other administrators, and persons in the community. 

Moreover, he should possess knowledge of the community being 

served by the college. The program administrator should 

have a Master's degree in adult and continuing education or 

related areas. 

4. The faculty and staff should understand and accept 

the community service concept. It would be appropriate for 

the college to provide inservice training for all the fac­

ulty and staff. 

5. Personnel or staffing of the community service pro­

grams should have inservice training in the areas of commu­

nity services, community development, community education, 

and adult and continuing education. The staff of the commu­

nity service programs should also possess human relations 

skills and believe in the community service programs. 

6. The activities of the community service programs 

are varied and generally reflect the entire college opera­

tion, and they also depend to a great extent on the vision 
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and commitment of the college president. However, varied 

programs depend largely on the effective administrator. The 

program administrator should establish priorities for 

programs. 

7. The college should assess the needs of the commu­

nity in order to determine what services or programs should 

be offered. 

8. Financial support for the program should be shared 

by the governments, participants, and special interest 

groups. The local governments should provide start-up 

grants for the programs initiated. Salaries for profes­

sional and clerical staff, as well as various office costs, 

probably could be funded within the general operating budget 

of the college. 

9. Establish some incentives such as advancement on 

the salary schedule, and promotion to help motivating fac­

ulty and staff to work. 

10. Collaboration and cooperation among the college 

and other agencies must be established in order to avoid 

duplication, conflicts, and fragmentation. The programs 

are based on extensive public relations and publicity efforts 

and on solid contacts with agencies and groups throughout 

the service area. 

11. All college professional personnel should encour­

age people in the community to participate in planning, 

staffing, and evaluating programs. They should invite 

people in the community to use the services offered by the 
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college. 

12. A final step in the planning and implimentation of 

community service programs should involve a program evalu­

ation. All evaluation data should become the source for 

establishing new goals. The results should be analyzed, 

interpreted and presented to the administration. This eval­

uation can be used to provide feedback information to review 

and to revise directions and goals of the institution and 

community services. 

Recommendations for Further Study 

Several recommendations arose from this study which may 

serve as the basis for further research in the area of 

community services. Some suggested research areas are: 

1. Needs assessment of the college community regarding 

the community service programs. 

2. Study of the perceptions of participants of the com­

munity service programs. 

3. Evaluation of the individual programs/activities 

regarding the content and quality of the community service 

programs. 

4. Identify the successful community service programs 

throughout the country and identify what makes them 

successful. 
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COMMUNITY SERVICE QUESTIONNAIRE 

Perceptions of Presidents, Other Administrators, and Faculty 
Members in Selected Thailand Teachers' Colleges. 

PART I. GENERAL INFORMATION 

Please check (~) or complete the statement in the space 
provided below: 

1. Name of institution 
2. Number of faculty members 
3. Estimated number of full-time student enrollments 
4. Estimated population of district area or services area: 

C ) under 100,000 C ) 250,000-499,999 
( ) 100,000-249,999 ( ) 500,000 or over 

5. Title of respondent: 
< > President 
C ) Vice President for Academic Affairs 
C ) Vice President for General Administration 
( ) Vice President for Student Affairs 
( > Dean of the College of Humanities 
( ) Dean of the College of Education 
( ) Dean of the College of Science 
( ) Director of Planning Division 
( > Director of Educational Services 
( ) Director of Guidance and Counseling Services 
( ) Faculty Member 

6. How many years have you been employed in: 
Administrative position 
Community service programs 
Teachers' college as a faculty member 

7. What is the highe,st degree that you hold? 
8. What degrees or credentials should be required for the 

administrator of the community service programs? 

9. Age: 

10. Sex: 

under 25 
45-49 
male 

25-34 ) 35-44 
50 and over 
female 



PART II. COMMUNITY SERVICES INFORMATION 

1. Rank in order of importance of the administrators who 
share responsibility in administrative practices of the 
community service programs. 

President 
Vice President for Academic Affairs 
Vice President for General Administration 
Vice President for Student Affairs 
Dean of the College of Humanities 
Dean of the College of Education 
Dean of the College of Science 
Director of Planning Division 
Director of Educational Services 
Director of Guidance and Counseling Services 
Faculty Member 
Other, please specify 
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2. What importance do you place on the community service 
programs provided by teachers' colleges? (If more than one, 
rank in order of importance.) 

OK if it pays its way 
A good public relations asset 
A necessary requirement 
Equal to teaching and research 
Other, please specify 

3. Rank in order of importance the statements below with 
regard to the objectives of the community service programs 
in your college. 

a. Community use of College Facilities 
To make the college a center of community life by 

encouraging the use of college facilities by community 
groups when such use does not interfere with the college's 
instructional and curriculum program. 

b. Community Educational Services 
To provide educational services which utilize the 

special skills with knowledge of the college staff and other 
experts and are designed to assist groupps and the college 
district community-at-large in long-range planning to solve 
their problems. 

c. Cultural and Recreational Services 
To contribute to and promote the cultural, intel­

lectual, and social life of the college district community 
and to develop skills for profitable use of leisure time. 

d. Institutional Development 
In interpret the college and its program to the 

college district community and elicit the active interest, 
support and application of its citizens. 

e. Other, please specify 



4. Plea•e check CJ> t.he appropriat.e space of each state­
raent which best describes to the specific programs/ 
activitie• provided by your colleqe. 

use the code below: 
3-Succe•sful 
2-Need• Improvin':J 
l-,Un•ucce••ful 

Program Provided 
with Deqree of 

A. Comiuni ty use of Colleqe 
PacilitiH 
l. Heetinq1 and conference• 
2. Clll tural events c community 

spon•oredl 
J. Service club luncheon• and dinners 
4. Recreational activitie• <community 

sponsored> 
5. Community use of library facilities 
6. Oi;>en and set up classrooms for 

eveninq proqram 
7. Other, please specify 

a. Community Education Service• 
l. Educational workshop•, seminars, 

eonf erences 
2. Community re•earch and development 
J. Educational and vocational counseling 
4. Speakers' bureau 
~- Provision of studenc proqra.ms for 

the community <exhibitions, produc­
tions, science fair> 

5. Adul~ education iABE/GEDl 
'• Children's day school 
8. Occucational resources center 
9. Collage radio and/or television s~aticn 

:1. ~n-credit program 
-·· ~ther, please speci:y 

.::.ilt.ural and rtecreational Services 
:ultural proqrams <drama shows, 
festi •1als > 

2. Community recr@ation activities 
J. ?•"blic affairs forums 
4. Ar~ series 
5. Current ~vents 
5. Jther, ?lease speci!y 

J. ~~seitucional Oevelopment 
· ·nsi:.or inform.aeion service 
2. ~ews and ?ublicat:ion Service 
3. Alumni associat:on 
4. ~i~izens' advisory =ommittees 
... . ·..:tilizai:.1on of ;thys1ca.l ~nd 

1 1.l!'nan :esources of -:he ·=omm.u:u r:..y 
~n :~e ~~se~uc~ional ~rog~3m 

5oecia.i. '3Vents 
J~~e~, please specify 

succes• 
3 2 l 

Proqram 
wa• not 
Provided 
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Reason iihy 
Program was 
not Provided 
/SUCCHSfUl 
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5. In planning the community service programs, what is the 
most important criteria for determining the kinds of 
specific programs/activities to be offered? <If more than 
one, rank in order of importance.) 

The financial potentialities of the specific program 
Faculty's interest and proposals 
Identification of community needs 
Requests from community 
The ••hunches "of the program administrator 
Other, please specify 

6. From your point of view, who should be responsible for 
financial support of the community service programs. (If 
more than one, rank in order of importance.) 

Participants 
Governments 
Special interest groups 
Business/Industry 
Other, please specify 

7. The faculty, who are specifically involved in the com­
munity service programs, are well trained enough in order 
to meet the new clients of the college? Yes( ) No( ) 

8. What factors have contributed to the effectiveness of 
the community service programs in your college? 

Financial support 
The policy of the institution 
The program administrator of community services 
Facilities 
The interest level of the people 
Contributions of other public agencies in the 

community 
Collaboration of the faculty and staff 
Other, please specify 

9. What barriers have caused ineffectiveness of the com­
munity service programs in your college? 

Financial support 
The policy of the institution 
The program administrator of community services 
Facilities 
The interest level of the people 
Contributions of other public agencies in the 

community 
Collaboration of the faculty and staff 
Other, please specify 

10. What suggestions; do you have for improving the community 
service programs in your colleges? 
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Oklahoma State University 
SCHOOL OF OCCUPATIONAL ANO ADULT EDUCATION 

January 18, 1982 

Teacher Education D&p~t, 
Director G.n•ral. 

Ministry of Educ:atiOD 
Bangkok 
THAILAND 

Dear Sir: 

I STIUWATER. OICVol-ICMA 74011 
CLASSROOM IUILDINC 406 

14051624-0115 

Mrs. Nilavan Siricharutas Sudm:i, a doctoral student in th• School of 
Occupational. and Ad.ult Education, Oklal:oma State Univarsit;y acd my advisee, 
has been given approval by her thesis advisory cOllllllitt••· to· conduct research 
on cha perceptiotis o·f administrators md faculty towards t:he program of 
co111Dunity services. Sha is asking for your pet'lli.9aiou to allow her to 
obtain information froa the administrators and faculty in selected teachers' 
colleges aa listed on the euclosed sheet. 

This study intends to 1Dveatigate the perclll'tiona of .presidents, deans, 
other administrators, and faculty in Thailand Teachers' Colleges toward 
the program of ccn=uuity services. The results of thia study should help 
to develop a guide for better cODIWlity services. 

Your support for the study is necessary to encourage a representative sample 
of responses to the questionnaire in order to make meaningful generalizations 
of results. 

If you are willing to support this request, would you please write a letter 
indicating your support for the participation of these eleven colleges. 
One letter, given to the coordinators of the data collection would be 
ext:remely helpful. 

!f you have any quest:ions regarding the study, please do not hesitate 
co contact me and I will be happy to answer your questions. 

Thank you in advance for your cooperation. 

Sincerely, 

jfik~ ~~ 
Waynne B. James 
Associate Professor 
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List of Selected Colleges 

Utaradit Teachers' College 

Chiang Rai Teachers' College 

Ubon Ratchathani Teachers' College 

Nakhon Ratchasima Teachers' College 

Cha Cheong Sao Teachers' College 

Phra Nakhon Si Ayutthya Teachers' College 

Chandra Kasem Teachers' College 

Yala Teachers' College 

Surat Thani Teachers' College 

Kanchanaburi Teachers' College 

Suan Sunandha Teachers' College 
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APPENDIX F 

LIST OF COLLEGES WHICH RESPONDED 

TO QUESTIONNAIRE 
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List of Colleges Which Responded to 

the Questionnaire 

Utaradit Teachers' College 

Chiang Rai Teachers' College 

Ubon Ratchathani Teachers' College 

Nakhon Ratchasima Teachers' College 

Cha Cheong Sao Teachers' College 

Phra Nakhon Si Ayutthya Teachers' College 

Chandra Kasem Teachers' College 

Yala Teachers' College 

Surat Thani Teachers' College 

Kanchanaburi Teachers' College 
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